

U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences

Research Report 1870

The Application of a Model of Adaptive Performance to Army Leader Behaviors

Jennifer S. Tucker U.S. Army Research Institute

Katie M. Gunther
Auburn University
Consortium Research Fellows Program

Robert J. Pleban and Gregory A. Goodwin U.S. Army Research Institute

Adam W. Vaughan
Auburn University
Consortium Research Fellows Program

May 2007

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences

A Directorate of the Department of the Army Deputy Chief of Staff, G1

Authorized and approved for distribution:

BARBARA A. BLACK

Acting Technical Director

MICHELLE SAMS

Director

Technical review by

Kenneth L. Evans, U.S. Army Research Institute Michelle Wisecarver, U.S. Army Research Institute

NOTICES

DISTRIBUTION: Primary distribution of this Research Report has been made by ARI. Please address correspondence concerning distribution of reports to: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences, Attn: DAPE-ARI-MS, 2511 Jefferson Davis Highway, Arlington, Virginia 22202-3926

FINAL DISPOSITION: This Research Report may be destroyed when it is no longer needed. Please do not return it to the U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences.

NOTE: The findings in this Research Report are not to be construed as an official Department of the Army position, unless so designated by other authorized documents.

		REPORT	DOCUMENTAT	TION PAGE	
1. REPORT DATE (May 2007	dd-mm-yy)	2. REPORT	TYPE	3. DATES COVE April 2006 – Fe	
4. TITLE AND SUB The Application Leader Behavior	of a Model of A	Adaptive Perform	nance to Army	5a. CONTRACT	OR GRANT NUMBER
Loader Beriavio				5b. PROGRAM E 622785	ELEMENT NUMBER
6. AUTHOR(S) Jennifer S. Tuck Gunther (Auburr	er (U.S. Army	Research Institu	te), Katie M. Gregory A.	5c. PROJECT NU A790	UMBER
Goodwin (U.S. A (Auburn Univers	Army Research			5d. TASK NUMB 284	ER
				5e. WORK UNIT	NUMBER
7. PERFORMING C U.S. Army Resea Infantry Forces F P.O. Box 52086 Fort Benning, GA	arch Institute Research Unit			8. PERFORMING	G ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER
SPONSORING/NU.S. Army Resear				10. MONITOR A	CRONYM
ATTN: DÁPE-ARI 2511 Jefferson Da Arlington, VA 222	-IJ avis Highway			11. MONITOR RI	EPORT NUMBER
12. DISTRIBUTION/ Approved for pul			nited.	,	
13. SUPPLEMENTA Subject Matter F	RY NOTES				
offer recommend model of adaptive present research from two different leaders in operations and High dimensions: Solvess. For the transport of	earch sought to dations for enha- de performance of also included at archival data- tional contexts dandles Emerge des Problems Of rainers, the ma as an Adaptable of the model su include specific Differences in training resear	better define the ancing these additional was applied to white and collesets were examined ancies or Crisis and Creatively, Learn jority of the incident of Team, and Death of Team, and Death of Team and Death o	aptive capabilities. Fleader behaviors per agues' (2005) Leads and. Results showed mensions of the modes of t	Pulakos and colorformed in oper is an Adaptable of that the major del: Deals with the remaining in anologies, and imensions of the deal of the deal of the two research	ecting adaptive performance and lleagues' (2000) eight-dimension rational and training contexts. The Team dimension. Interview data prity of the incidents generated by Uncertain and Unpredictable Work incidents tapped three other Procedures, and Handles Work in model: Solves Problems le Work Situations. For both ribed in the critical incidents when in the dimensions were represented projects are most likely due to the ing programs aimed at maximizing
_eader behaviors	s, leadership, a		tive performance, tra		Total DECORPTION STATES
16. REPORT	TY CLASSIFICATION 17. ABSTRACT	18. THIS PAGE	19. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	20. NUMBER OF PAGES	21. RESPONSIBLE PERSON (Name and Telephone Number) Ellen Kinzer
Unclassified	Unclassified	Unclassified	Unlimited	63	Technical Publication Specialist 703-602-8047

THE APPLICATION OF A MODEL OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE TO ARMY LEADER BEHAVIORS

Jennifer S. Tucker U.S. Army Research Institute

Katie M. Gunther
Auburn University
Consortium Research Fellows Program

Robert J. Pleban and Gregory A. Goodwin U.S. Army Research Institute

Adam W. Vaughan
Auburn University
Consortium Research Fellows Program

Infantry Forces Research Unit Scott E. Graham, Chief

U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences 2511 Jefferson Davis Highway, Arlington, Virginia 22202-3926

May 2007

Army Project Number 622785A790

Personnel Performance and Training Technology

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the Observer/ Controllers and Opposing Force Soldiers at the Joint Readiness Training Center for their valuable insights provided during interviews on issues related to leader adaptability and the cognitive demands facing small unit leaders in contemporary operating environments. The information obtained will be used to guide the development of prototype methods for training and assessing skills underlying effective small unit leader adaptive behavior.

We also extend thanks to the officers and noncommissioned officers in the Infantry Captains Career Course (ICCC), the Basic Noncommissioned Officer Course (BNCOC), and the Advanced Noncommissioned Officer Course (ANCOC) who took the time to participate in this research and share their many insights with us.

Finally, we thank the reviewers for their thoughtful comments which strengthened the report.

THE APPLICATION OF A MODEL OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE TO ARMY LEADER BEHAVIORS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Research Requirement:

Although there is much anecdotal evidence to support the need for junior Army leaders to possess a high level of adaptability, the present research sought to better define the leader behaviors associated with adaptive performance and offer recommendations for enhancing these capabilities. Specifically, by applying a nine-dimension model of adaptive performance (based on the work of Pulakos, Arad, Donovan, & Plamondon, 2000 and White et al., 2005) to leader behaviors performed in operational and training contexts, we determined whether the model is appropriate to describe the behaviors in these settings. Although Pulakos et al.'s findings included the adaptive dimensions most critical for Infantry noncommissioned officers (NCOs), it is important to determine whether these capabilities have changed due to recent combat experiences. Additionally, since previous empirical work on the model focused primarily on lower-level, non-managerial jobs (Pulakos et al., 2000), there is a need to further investigate the dimensionality of adaptive performance for leaders of organizations as their job requirements may differ substantially from non-managerial positions. Thus, a second goal of the present research was to determine whether the model addressed all of the adaptive capabilities of leadership positions for which adaptability is an important factor of job performance. A final goal of the research was to investigate training methods that may aid in maximizing adaptive performance.

Procedure:

The present research examined interview data from two different archival datasets from research conducted by the U.S. Army Research Institute (ARI). Both research projects collected critical incidents of adaptive performance from U.S. Army officers and NCOs. In the Combat Veterans Project, the participants were asked to describe situations in which they responded adaptively in operational contexts (i.e., combat tours). In the Joint Readiness Training Center (JRTC) Project, the participants were asked to describe situations in which they performed adaptively or observed adaptive responding in training contexts. For both projects, the participants also were asked to describe how they prepared themselves for situations that required adaptive responding or the training methods that would promote leader adaptability.

Pulakos et al. (2000) provided empirical support for an eight-dimension model of adaptive performance across a range of jobs, occupations, and task demands. White et al. (2005) modified this model for an Army training program by adding a dimension, *Leads an Adaptable Team*. For the present research, the model was applied to the interview data such that two of the authors of this report categorized the incidents reflecting adaptive performance according to the nine dimensions. The initial inter-rater percentages of agreement ranged from 53% to 64% across the two research projects. Differences in the raters' judgments were discussed to consensus.

Findings:

Overall, for both research projects, the nine-dimension model sufficiently addressed all of the adaptive capabilities when the definition for the *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension was modified to include the delegation of leadership responsibilities. No additional adaptive performance dimensions were suggested by the incidents. However, not all of the dimensions were represented in each research project. In general, the participants for both research projects did not generate many incidents reflecting the interpersonal, cultural, or physical adaptability dimensions, which could be due to the military nature of the samples and/or limitations of the training research project.

Although there were some differences in the percentage of incidents generated per category, the majority of the incidents tapped similar adaptive capabilities within each research project. For the combat veterans, the majority of the incidents generated by both officers and NCOs reflected two dimensions of the model: Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations and the Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations. Many of the remaining incidents tapped three other dimensions: Solves Problems Creatively, Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures, and Handles Work Stress. For the trainers, the majority of the incidents tapped three dimensions of the model: Solves Problems Creatively, Leads an Adaptable Team, and Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations. The differences in the findings between the two research projects are most likely due to the limitations of the training research project.

The findings for both research projects suggest that training programs should focus on helping leaders learn how to develop adaptive teams. Many of the leaders suggested training that develops behaviors such as including subordinates in the planning process, listening to subordinates ideas, allowing subordinates to make independent decisions, and delegating leadership responsibilities to the lowest level. Further, the findings suggest that the ability to communicate intent to team members may be a critical factor in developing adaptive responding skills in units. The concept of commander's intent may help to build shared mental models of the mission which allow subordinates to act independently in the absence of orders or when communication is reduced.

Across both research projects, the findings also indicate that training programs should develop skills for dealing with unpredictability such as requiring leaders to perform effectively when the goals of the mission change or when the environment changes (e.g., from threatening to non-threatening). Simulations or realistic field exercises that provide leaders with the opportunity to plan for contingencies, prioritize actions, create new plans as the mission changes, and make decisions in different situations may be effective for developing this adaptive capability. Many of the leaders also reported that developing creative problem solving skills is critical to enhance adaptive responding. Computer simulations or paper and pencil vignettes that challenge leaders to consider different ways of accomplishing the mission, analyze problems from multiple perspectives, and assess the outcomes of their decisions would aid in the development of this adaptive capability.

Utilization and Dissemination of the Findings:

The findings from this research should be useful for the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) community to identify the adaptive capabilities of specific duty positions. Further, the training recommendations described in this report offer guidance for developing programs aimed at maximizing adaptive performance. Junior Army leaders would benefit from receiving adaptability training early in their military careers.



THE APPLICATION OF A MODEL OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE TO ARMY LEADER BEHAVIORS

CONTENTS

	Page
LEADERSHIP AND THE CURRENT OPERATIONAL ENVIRONMENT (COE)	1
EXAMINING ADAPTABILITY WITHIN DOCTRINAL SOURCES	nges, 4
Understand Nonlinearity and the Unintended Consequences of Decisions and Incorpora	ate
Use Intuitive Decision-making Approaches in Addition to the Analytic Military Decision making Process (MDMP)	on-
A MULTIDIMENSIONAL MODEL OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE	
TRAINING ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE	9
Building Domain Knowledge	
Providing Repetitive Exposure to New Situations	
Developing Decision-Making Skills	
Providing Feedback	
Creating the Right Climate	
Additional Factors	
PRESENT RESEARCH	14
COMBAT VETERANS PROJECT	15
Method	15
Results and Discussion	
JOINT READINESS TRAINING CENTER (JRTC) PROJECT	27
Method	27
Results and Discussion	28
GENERAL DISCUSSION	
Summary of Adaptive Performance Findings and Directions for Future Research	
Limitations of the Research	
Recommendations for Training Adaptive Performance	41
REFERENCES	47
ADDENDIV A. INTERVIEW OFFICIAL	D 1

	Page
APPENDIX	B: ACRONYM LISTB-1
	LIST OF TABLES
TABLE 1.	DIMENSIONS OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE FOR OFFICERS
TABLE 2.	TRAINING FOR ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – OFFICER RESPONSES 19
TABLE 3.	GENERAL METHODS FOR TRAINING ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – OFFICER RESPONSES
TABLE 4.	DIMENSIONS OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE FOR NCOS 23
TABLE 5.	TRAINING FOR ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – NCO RESPONSES
TABLE 6.	GENERAL METHODS FOR TRAINING ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – NCO RESPONSES
TABLE 7.	DIMENSIONS OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE FOR THE OCS 29
TABLE 8.	ANTECEDANTS OF ADAPTABILITY REPORTED BY OCS 30
TABLE 9.	TRAINING FOR ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – OC RESPONSES 32
TABLE 10.	GENERAL METHODS FOR TRAINING ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – OC RESPONSES
TABLE 11.	DIMENSIONS OF ADAPTIVE PERFORMANCE FOR THE OPFOR 35
TABLE 12.	TRAINING FOR ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – OPFOR RESPONSES 37
TABLE 13.	GENERAL METHODS FOR TRAINING ADAPTIVE CAPABILITIES – OPFOR RESPONSES
TABLE 14.	SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FROM THE LITERATURE REVIEW AND RESULTS

The Application of a Model of Adaptive Performance to Army Leader Behaviors

Adaptive behavior has received increased attention as an important factor of job performance as new workplace demands require employees to be more flexible and tolerant of uncertainty to successfully perform in dynamic, competitive environments (e.g., Burke, Pierce, & Salas, 2006; Hesketh & Neal, 1999; Ilgen & Pulakos, 1999; Pulakos et al., 2000). This is especially evident for military leaders as they respond to the complexity and unpredictability of counterinsurgency and nation-building in postwar Iraq (cf. Wong, 2004). To perform effectively in the "fog of war," especially in response to asymmetric threats, small unit leaders have improvised solutions to unanticipated problems, performed additional duties outside of their specialties, and adjusted to situations that change from non-threatening to threatening instantaneously (e.g., Wong, 2004). This type of performance has been defined as adaptability or "an effective change in response to an altered situation" (White et al., 2005, p. 2). Thus, adaptable small unit leaders not only demonstrate changes in behavior in response to altered situations, but they also achieve successful results through the actions of their unit (White et al., 2005).2 This report examines adaptability as a critical factor of junior Army leadership in the current operational environment (COE) and U.S. Army doctrine, then presents an existing model of adaptive performance and determines the appropriateness of the model for data collected from officers and noncommissioned officers (NCOs).

Leadership and the COE

The COE is characterized by a combination of combat (e.g., high-intensity combat, small-scale strike operations, counter-insurgency missions) and stability and support operations (e.g., international peace treaty enforcement, humanitarian relief operations; Department of the Army, 1999b; Gold & Hartzog, 2006). These are the type of operations that have been conducted in Iraq and Afghanistan after the major combat (Gold & Hartzog, 2006) and reflect the increased complexity of military operations since the end of the Cold War. These operations mix conventional warfare with humanitarian crises in urban environments (Department of the Army, 1999b) and require leaders to have the intellectual agility and adaptability to quickly adjust to changes in missions (e.g., from anti-terrorism to peacekeeping; Williams, 2003). Because tactical actions performed in these complex situations often have strategic implications, military leaders assert that small unit performance is the key to success and that units and their leaders are strategic assets (Gold & Hartzog, 2006). Junior Army leaders "are expected to read these situations quickly, understand all the relevant military and political nuances, and act appropriately, at times in the absence of unambiguous orders" (Lyons, 2004, p. 25-26). The ability of the small unit leader to make effective decisions and take action at the appropriate

¹ Small unit leaders are platoon leaders (Lieutenants) who lead platoons (approximately 40 individuals) or squad leaders (Staff Sergeants) who lead squads (9 individuals). They are often referred to as "junior leaders" because they typically either have less experience in the Army and/or have less experience leading units.

² The focus of this report is on adaptive leader behaviors, thus a review of team adaptation is beyond the scope of this report. Please see Burke, Stagl, Salas, Pierce, and Kendall (2006) for the core processes and emergent states underlying adaptive team performance. Burke et al. consider leadership to be a situational characteristic, which affects the degree to which a team capitalizes on process gains and creates adaptive coordinated action.

time, in the absence of direct supervision, affects both tactical and strategic outcomes (Adkinson, 2000; Lyons, 2004).

The COE also is characterized by asymmetric warfare which is described as "radically unconventional, non-linear, and unconstrained strategies perpetrated by adversaries of mostly non-governmental and non-state actors designed to exploit critical U.S. vulnerabilities" (DHaiti, 2003, p. ii).3 Wyszynski (2005) discussed several different forms of asymmetric warfare and suggested several leader behaviors that may mitigate the effects of these asymmetries. For example, asymmetry of method occurs when adversaries use different tactical doctrines such as human shields and suicide bombers. Such dynamic environments demand that leaders maintain increased situational awareness, understand the capabilities of their unit as well as their adversaries, display confidence and self-control, and be more adaptive and resilient than the enemy. Similarly, Wyszynski explained that U.S. forces face an asymmetry of organizations when the enemy is not structured in a hierarchical fashion but is organized into networks with loyalties to tribes, clans, or movements. Identifying the enemy can be problematic for U.S. forces as individuals obscure their associations. To mitigate the effects of this type of asymmetry, Wyszynski suggested that leaders should clearly express intent and issue orders based on that intent. As noted by Williams (2003), the multifaceted nature of asymmetric warfare adds to the complexity and uncertainty of the COE and requires leaders to have the intellectual agility and adaptability to quickly adjust to a full-spectrum of operations at all levels of war (conventional, unconventional, anti-terrorist, humanitarian, peacekeeping, etc.).

As a result of COE challenges, there has been an increased focus on adaptability and related cognitive skills (e.g., mental agility and the ability to view situations from multiple perspectives) as critical aspects of leadership (Kidd, 2002; Leonard, Polich, Peterson, Sortor, & Moore, 2006; Lyons, 2004; Tillson et al., 2005). From their experiences in Operation Enduring Freedom (Afghanistan, OEF) and Operation Iraqi Freedom (OIF), junior leaders learn to be adaptable, creative, innovative, and confident in their abilities (Wong, 2004). They execute combat missions for which they have never trained, plan for operations that are beyond Army doctrine, and lead Soldiers in both counter-insurgency and nation-building activities (Wong, 2004). Additionally, junior leaders often perform activities in theater that are typically the responsibility of specialists or higher echelon personnel such as information and psychological operations and public affairs duties (Wong, 2004). Therefore, they need the mental skills to take on additional duties both within and outside of their combat specialty (Wong, 2004). Junior leaders also are expected to perform these roles within cultural environments that often differ from their own. As leaders interact with the local populace in nation-building activities, they must attend to the nuances and intricacies of the local culture as these interactions have potential strategic implications (Wong, 2004).

In a review of the small unit leadership lessons learned from a variety of Military Operations Other Than War (MOOTW), Adkinson (2000) identified the following three key competencies for effective leadership in decentralized environments (i.e., the three-block war): 1) the ability to change and adapt leadership techniques and roles to meet the demands of the environment (e.g., possess skill sets other than warfighting); 2) the ability to make decisions in

³ For a complete review of the nature of asymmetric threats and a historical account of how these differ from the symmetric major power that was characteristic of the Cold War, see Tillson et al. (2005).

the absence of higher supervision (i.e., have an understanding of commander's intent); and 3) the ability to develop leadership skills in team members (i.e., empower decision-making at the lowest level). Similarly, in a review of the leadership requirements for the COE, Leonard et al. (2006) recommended that increased attention be given to developing the following three classes of skills because these skills have become either more important, more complex, or are required at lower levels of leadership: 1) general cognitive skills to support more rapid and adaptive decision making (e.g., devising courses of action to novel situations), 2) specific operational skills (e.g., performing joint operations, dealing with civilian populations, conducting operations in urban terrain, using technology for situational awareness), and 3) breadth of perspective and knowledge including cultural awareness. They asserted that the complex skill of executing operational decisions is becoming a requirement of lower echelons, thus affecting more junior officers at earlier points in their careers.

To assess whether the Army is adequately preparing its officers and NCOs to lead in the current and future operational environment, the Army's Chief of Staff, General Shinseki, chartered the Army Training and Leadership Development Panel (Department of the Army, 2001a; 2002a). The panel concluded that adaptability and self-awareness are requisite leader competencies to execute full spectrum operations "in a complex environment marked by the challenges of high intensity combat and the ambiguities inherent in stability operations and support operations" (Department of the Army, 2001a, p. OS-3). They also defined adaptability as "the ability to recognize changes to the environment; assess against that environment to determine what is new and what to learn to be effective; and the learning process that follows...all to standard with feedback" (Department of the Army, 2001a, p. OS-3).

In summary, the COE has been described as dynamic, complex and fluid with changing coalitions, alliances and partnerships and, as such, poses considerable challenges for junior Army leaders (e.g., Ervin & Decker, 2000). One can expect Soldiers to have difficulty switching from constant vigilance on the battlefield to performing stability and support operations (Claburn, 2004). The present research addresses the need for a better understanding of the types of leader behaviors that reflect adaptive performance. By applying a model of adaptive performance to leader behaviors performed in operational and training contexts, the present research sought to better define the junior Army leader behaviors associated with adaptive performance and offer recommendations for enhancing these adaptive capabilities.

.

⁴ Adkinson (2000) described the "three-block war" as when the full spectrum of operations occurs within the span of three contiguous city blocks such as distributing humanitarian aid on one block, separating warring tribes on the second block, and engaging in full-scale firefights on the third block.

[&]quot;The commander's intent is a clear, concise statement of what the force must do and the conditions the force must meet to succeed with respect to the enemy, terrain, and the desired end state. Intent, coupled with mission, directs subordinates toward mission accomplishment in the absence of orders." (Department of the Army, 2001b, p. 5-14).

Examining Adaptability within Doctrinal Sources

A review of U.S. Army doctrine revealed that leaders are required to possess certain values, knowledge, skills, and attributes reflecting adaptive qualities. Although a complete historical review of this doctrine is beyond the scope of this report, several key documents are cited that instruct leaders to:

- (1) Demonstrate creative thinking, adopt a systems perspective, and quickly recognize and respond to changes in the situation
- (2) Delegate decision-making responsibilities to subordinates to encourage initiative
- (3) Communicate commander's intent so that subordinates will respond adaptively in uncertain situations
- (4) Understand nonlinearity and the unintended consequences of decisions and incorporate flexibility into plans
- (5) Use intuitive decision-making approaches in addition to the analytic military decision-making process (MDMP).

A more detailed review of the aspects of Army doctrine related to adaptive performance follows.

Demonstrate Creative and Systemic Thinking, Quickly Recognize and Respond to Changes, and Delegate Decision-making Responsibilities

The Army's doctrinal source for leadership, FM 22-100, states, "in combat, success comes from creative, flexible decision making by leaders who quickly analyze a problem, anticipate enemy actions, and rapidly execute their decisions" (Department of the Army, 1999a, p. 6-16). Effective organizational leaders are characterized as those who promote initiative and risk-taking, delegate decision making to the lowest level, and empower subordinates to make decisions within the realm of their responsibility. Further, the FM directs organizational leaders to adopt a systems perspective and consider how their decisions will affect other teams and organizations. In doing so, leaders may be able to predict second-and third-order effects (i.e., indirect effects of decisions) as well as leverage systems to increase their ability to achieve organizational goals and objectives.

FM 22-100 discusses that direct leaders are required to make difficult decisions that involve imagination and rigorous thinking and analysis, thus, junior leaders should possess critical reasoning and creative thinking skills. The FM also encourages direct leaders to find better ways of operating by learning from their experiences, receiving feedback from their subordinates, and avoiding the creation of "zero-defects" environments (Department of the Army, 1999a). Direct leaders should fight the tendency toward rigid thinking by challenging themselves, using their imaginations, asking other people how they do things, listening to their subordinates, and using mistakes to figure out how to do things better.

⁵ For an historical account of this doctrine and a discussion of requirements for future leaders, see Horey et al. (2004) and Leonard et al. (2006).

⁶ Zero-defects environments are situations in which a leader expects no mistakes or problems to occur (Department of the Army, 1999a).

The follow-on to FM 22-100, FM 6-22, identifies adaptability as a key leadership skill and defines it as "an individual's ability to recognize changes in the environment, identify the critical elements of the new situation, and trigger changes accordingly to meet new requirements" (Department of the Army, 2006, p. 10-8). FM 6-22 also provides a similar definition to White et al.'s (2005) in their report for developing adaptive proficiency in Special Forces (SF) officers: "adaptability is an effective change in behavior in response to an altered situation" (Department of the Army, 2006, p. 10-8). Adaptable leaders are described as individuals who are comfortable with ambiguity, flexible, innovative, passionate learners, openminded, risk-takers, resilient to setbacks and who will consider multiple perspectives, smoothly handle multiple demands and priorities, and face challenges with the resources available. Furthermore, the FM suggests that adaptable leaders are able to quickly assess the situation, determine the requirements for performing in the changed environment, and quickly change practices if needed.

The Army's doctrinal treatise on the conduct of full spectrum operations, FM 3-0, states, "Soldiers and leaders must exercise mature judgment and initiative under stressful circumstances and be capable of learning and adapting to meet the demands of the full spectrum operations...Success comes from imaginative, flexible, and daring Soldiers and leaders" (Department of the Army, 2001b, p. 1-18). Further, effective battle command requires leaders to visualize the situation and use their judgment, training, and creative thinking to make decisions. The FM posits that agile leaders are able to "quickly comprehend unfamiliar situations, creatively apply doctrine, and make timely decisions" (Department of the Army, 2001b, p. 4-17).

In discussing the requisite skills of future leaders, TRADOC Pamphlet 525-66, Force Operating Capabilities, indicates that future force Soldiers and leaders will execute operations in full-spectrum battlefields as part of joint forces (Department of the Army, 2005a). TRADOC Pamphlet 525-66 notes that an escalating operations tempo will require leaders to possess exceptional critical reasoning and creative thinking skills in order to quickly synthesize information and conceptualize friendly courses of action (COAs), make intuitive assessments of situations, and adjust and adapt their thinking and tactical decisions to rapidly changing situations. To prepare leaders for these challenges, TRADOC emphasized that training programs will develop leaders who are self-aware, versatile, adaptive, and agile and who possess tactical and technical experience and critical thinking skills (Department of the Army, 2005a). The leadership development process also will train leaders to employ a wide-range of new information technologies and data systems in a networked environment and to use the cultural dimension of the battlespace to their advantage (Department of the Army, 2005a).

Communicate Commander's Intent to Promote Adaptive Responding

FM 22-100 instructs leaders to establish a climate of trust, share their intent and overall purpose of the mission, and to train subordinates in the decision making process so that they are more likely to take charge if needed (Department of the Army, 1999a). Army leaders have noted that a clearly understood mission and higher commander's intent link adaptive decision making with leadership (Moilanen & Craig, 2000). In fact, FM 6-22 stresses, "successful mission command results from subordinate leaders at all echelons exercising disciplined initiative within the higher commander's intent" (Department of the Army, 2006, p. 10-8). Further, the Marine

Corps Doctrinal Publication (MCDP) 1, Warfighting, asserts that subordinates, who understand the intent of the commanders at least two levels above them, use their judgment and initiative in unforeseen circumstances and depart from the original plan in ways that are consistent with the purpose of the mission (Department of the Navy, 1997).

Similarly, FM 3-0 emphasizes that in unclear situations, effective leaders display initiative when they act independently within the commander's intent. By delegating decision-making authority to the lowest level, leaders encourage their subordinates to also act independently to achieve the commander's intent and accomplish the mission. When subordinates exhibit initiative the force demonstrates tactical agility. Additionally, the FM discusses that adaptive leaders can maximize the versatility of the forces when they know the capabilities of each unit and duty position and then tailor the forces' responsibilities and requirements for each mission. By doing so, leaders increase the ability of the forces to meet the diverse requirements of full spectrum operations and contribute to the agility of Army units.

Further, the concept of commander's intent may be especially critical for future force leaders as they execute missions with geographically distributed teams. TRADOC asserted that leaders must be able to effectively communicate their intent, which will foster decentralized small unit initiative and cohesion (Department of the Army, 2005a).

Understand Nonlinearity and the Unintended Consequences of Decisions and Incorporate Flexibility into Plans

The publication for the Army's command and control (C2) doctrine, FM 6-0, discusses many of the same leadership behaviors that are noted in the leadership and operations FMs, such as delegating authority to subordinates and encouraging initiative at the lowest possible level so that subordinates' actions are in accordance with the commander's intent (Department of the Army, 2003a). Additionally, the FM explains that C2 is needed to deal with the uncertainty that is inherent in military operations.

Each military operation is a complex activity composed of smaller operations, each involving many individuals and systems acting simultaneously in complex environments. Factors such as the urban environment, restrictive rules of engagement, and political considerations produce unanticipated and unintended consequences that result in additional uncertainty (Department of the Army, 2003a, pg. 1-10).

The FM characterizes control during operations as an open system such that the behavior of the force is affected by unpredictable and random interactions with organizations, people, and the environment. These interactions can have nonlinear effects on military organizations such that extremely small influences result in large, unpredictable outcomes. The FM asserts that junior leaders can cope with uncertainty and unpredictability by exercising their subordinates' initiative and incorporating flexibility and adaptability into their plans. That is, by delegating authority for decision-making to subordinates who can acquire and process critical information adequately,

⁷ "Agility is the ability to move and adjust quickly and easily...Tactical agility is the ability of a friendly force to react faster than the enemy. It is essential to seizing, retaining, and exploiting the initiative" (Department of the Army, 2001b, p. 4-16).

junior leaders develop subordinates who can react quickly and effectively to changing situations and provide important information to their leaders. Further, when the plan changes during execution, control provides commanders with the flexibility to modify their actions in a timely manner (e.g., change operations or task organization).

Similarly, MCDP 1 describes the uncertain and unpredictable nature of war and emphasized that all actions in war are based on incomplete, inaccurate, or contradictory information (Department of the Navy, 1997). *Nonlinearity* is identified as an important source of uncertainty and is defined as "systems in which causes and effects are disproportionate. Minor incidents or actions can have decisive effects. Outcomes of battles can hinge on the actions of a few individuals" (Department of the Navy, 1997, p. 8). As uncertainty cannot be eliminated, MCDP 1 directs Marines to learn to fight under these conditions "by developing simple, flexible plans; planning for likely contingencies; developing standing operating procedures; and fostering initiative among subordinates" (Department of the Navy, 1997, p. 8).

Use Intuitive Decision-making Approaches in Addition to the Analytic Military Decision-making Process (MDMP)

TRADOC Pamphlet 525-5, Force XXI Operations, stresses that:

regardless of rank, all future force leaders will be called upon to make rapid, doctrinally sound decisions as they plan and execute missions in more diverse, high pressure operational environments. Tactical-level leaders, for example, must be prepared to make decisions, such as those involving rules of engagement and others that may have strategic consequences, under the scrutiny of the international media (Department of the Army, 1994, p. 4-4).

Although the MDMP is one doctrinal procedure for exercising C2, FM 6-0 encourages leaders to employ a more intuitive approach when acting in response to unanticipated opportunities or threats, especially in time-constrained conditions (Department of the Army, 2003a).8 Specifically, the MDMP is an analytic approach that directs leaders to generate several alternative solutions, compare these solutions to a set of criteria, and select the best course of action. On the other hand, "intuitive decision making is the act of reaching a conclusion which emphasizes pattern recognition based on knowledge, judgment, experience, education, intelligence, boldness, perception, and character. This approach focuses on assessment of the situation vice comparison of multiple options" (Department of the Army, 2003a, pg. 2-4). FM 6-0 directs commanders to employ intuitive decision making to rapidly dismiss impractical solutions and obtain a satisfactory solution when time is short or speed of decision is important. The FM asserts that the commander's speed and accuracy in addressing changing situations is a key contributor to agility. By emphasizing experienced judgment and intuition over deliberate analysis, the FM explains that commanders can increase the tempo of their actions and develop the necessary flexibility for adequately managing the uncertainty following their decisions. However, the FM suggests that commanders need to employ a decision-making technique based on the situation. A more analytic technique should be used when time and information is

7

⁸ A complete review of the MDMP is beyond the scope of this report. The reader is directed to FM 5-0 (Department of the Army, 2005b), which discusses the MDMP in complete detail.

available or when the staff is inexperienced. In addition, FM 7-0, *Training the Force*, notes that the ability to make quick decisions comes from the knowledge of tactics and platoon and squad techniques and procedures (Department of the Army, 2002b).

In summary, Army doctrine has directed leaders to exhibit behaviors that reflect adaptive performance such as adopting a systems perspective, dealing with uncertain and unpredictable conditions, and practicing intuitive decision-making and creative thinking. Army doctrine also has tasked its training programs to develop leaders who are agile, flexible, self-aware, innovative, and passionate learners. Effective Army leaders also must be able to communicate their intent and develop initiative in their subordinates by delegating decision-making responsibilities down to the lowest level.

A Multidimensional Model of Adaptive Performance

To better understand and enhance adaptability in the workplace, some researchers have asserted that Campbell, McCloy, Oppler, and Sager's (1993) eight-factor theory of performance and Borman and Motowidlo's (1993) model of contextual and task performance be expanded to include a dimension of how well individuals adapt to new conditions and job requirements (Hesketh & Neal, 1999; Pulakos et al., 2000). For example, Pulakos et al. examined the adaptive performance requirements across a range of jobs, occupations, and task demands and found support for an eight-dimension model of adaptive performance:

- Handling Emergencies or Crisis Situations (e.g., "reacting with appropriate urgency in life threatening situations"),
- Handling Work Stress (e.g., "remaining composed and cool when faced with difficult circumstances"),
- Solving Problems Creatively (e.g., "thinking outside the given parameters to see if there is a more effective approach"),
- Dealing with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations (e.g., "effectively adjusting plans, goals, actions, or priorities to deal with changing situations"),
- Learning Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures (e.g., "quickly and proficiently learning new methods or how to perform previously unlearned tasks" and "doing what is necessary to keep knowledge and skills current"),
- Demonstrating Interpersonal Adaptability (e.g., "being flexible and open-minded when dealing with others"),
- Demonstrating Cultural Adaptability (e.g., "willingly adjusting behavior or appearance as necessary to comply with or show respect for others' values and customs"),
- Demonstrating Physically Oriented Adaptability (e.g., "frequently pushing self physically to complete strenuous or demanding tasks"; Pulakos et al., 2000, p. 617).

⁹ Pulakos et al. (2000) analyzed a total of 9,462 critical incidents from a variety of jobs (21 jobs including 14 different types of military jobs) and identified 1,311 that required adaptation. For the Army jobs, they identified 452 incidents that required adaptation.

Empirical evidence for this taxonomy was provided by ratings from personnel representing a wide range of professions (N = 3,422) including 374 Army personnel. Of these, 99 were combat NCOs, 108 were combat support NCOs, 17 were SF, and 20 were commissioned officers. Although the researchers found support for their multidimensional model of adaptive performance, they noted that the number and type of adaptive behaviors varied across the jobs included in the study. They concluded that certain jobs might require greater amounts or different types of adaptive behavior than others.

White et al. (2005) drew from the work of Pulakos et al. (2000) and developed an adaptive performance training program for SF officers. Because Army leaders also must develop adaptability in their teams, White et al. added a *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension to the model (e.g., "provides opportunities for subordinates to gain experience in new areas," "encourages shared understandings of situations among team members;" p. C-3). White et al. slightly modified Pulakos et al.'s definitions for the SF context. These definitions were used to categorize the behaviors for this research.

Training Adaptive Performance

Although adaptability has been identified as a critical dimension of job performance for leaders, "the understanding of how to train, develop, and enhance individual and team adaptability is in its infancy" (Kozlowski, 1998, p.120). Most current Army training programs for junior leaders do not have methods for fully developing and maximizing adaptive capabilities (Mueller-Hanson, White, Dorsey, & Pulakos, 2005; Tillson et al., 2005). In fact, an assessment of officer training concluded that current "Army training and leader development programs do not develop self-aware and adaptive leaders" and called for the officer education system to address these qualities (Department of the Army, 2001a, p. OS-17).

One notable exception is the training program that was created by White et al. (2005) for SF officers. Their program develops adaptive proficiency by providing officers with tools and strategies for performing effectively in dynamic environments. White et al. drew from the work of Pulakos et al. (2005) and focused on developing the officers' mental, interpersonal and physical adaptability as well as their ability to lead an adaptable team. White et al. conducted the training through a combination of exercises such that some exercises were designed to allow the students to uncover key principles for themselves (i.e., discovery learning). Smith, Ford, and Kozlowski (1997) suggested that individuals, who engage in discovery, or exploratory learning, employ a greater range of strategies, which, in turn, may become integrated with their existing knowledge and available for use in new situations. White et al. also included some structured exercises in the training so that the students received performance feedback.

The following section discusses several principles that have been identified as important factors when training adaptive performance: building domain knowledge, providing repetitive and sequenced exposure to new situations, developing decision-making skills, and creating the right climate.

Building Domain Knowledge

To solve problems in naturalistic problem domains, individuals must possess both a deep comprehension of the knowledge domain and the ability to recognize changes in the situation (Kozlowski, 1998). ¹⁰ Individuals who possess the requisite knowledge but do not have the ability to recognize the need to shift task priorities and modify their actions may incorrectly characterize novel situations as routine ones and apply inappropriate strategies leading to negative outcomes (Kozlowski, 1998). Adaptive experts have a deep understanding of the task, possess the ability to recognize changed situations, and can either apply the appropriate learned procedure or create a new more appropriate one (Smith et al., 1997).

It is also important to note that although other individual characteristics have been identified as predictors of adaptive performance (e.g., openness to experience, self-efficacy, resiliency, intelligence), they reflect stable attributes, which are difficult to change and less amenable to training (Mueller-Hanson et al., 2005). On the other hand, domain-specific knowledge and varied adaptive experience are entirely dependent on training (Mueller-Hanson et al., 2005). To develop this type of adaptive expertise, individuals must first build a foundation of knowledge and understand why procedures are appropriate for certain conditions and then learn to generalize and adapt this knowledge to a range of situations (Kozlowski, 1998; Smith et al., 1997).

Providing Repetitive Exposure to New Situations

Once the foundation of knowledge exists, the training must challenge individuals and provide guided experience by exposing them to new and challenging situations across a variety of training experiences and environments (Kozlowski, 1998). Repeated exposure to situations requiring adaptability allows the leader to build a "catalog of experiences" to draw from when determining an effective response to a new situation and speeds the acquisition of expertise (Mueller-Hanson et al., 2005, p. 9).

Tillson et al. (2005) conducted a thorough investigation of the types of training that are needed to prepare individuals and leaders to defeat nontraditional, asymmetric, and irregular threats. They noted the importance of repetition, feedback, and variation in training adaptability and emphasized that the tasks and conditions of the training events should shift frequently so the learner is never allowed to become comfortable in any given set of tasks. Tillson et al. reported the work of Morrison and Fletcher (2002) who suggested that in order to prepare military personnel for the unexpected the training must produce individuals who can rapidly construct views of reality and can recognize and respond to unexpected challenges.

¹⁰ "Naturalistic problem domains are dynamic, ambiguous, and emergent; they cannot be completely defined in advance; and they shift dramatically and unexpectedly...often there are significant time pressures and high costs for mistakes" (Kozlowski, 1998, p. 116 & 119).

Army doctrine, FM 7-0 *Training the Force*, also emphasizes the importance of providing junior leaders with experience to develop adaptability:

Commanders train and develop adaptive leaders and units, and prepare their subordinates to operate in positions of increased responsibility. Repetitive, standards-based training provides relevant experience. Commanders intensify training experiences by varying training conditions. Training experiences coupled with timely feedback builds competence...Competence, confidence, and discipline promote initiative and enable leaders to adapt to changing situations and conditions. (Department of the Army, 2002b, p. 2-7)

Further, FM 6-0 explains that repetitive, challenging training not only allows commanders to enhance their tactical skills but also gives them experience developing, articulating, and disseminating their commander's intent (Department of the Army, 2003a). FM 7-1, *Battle Focused Training*, stresses these same points and adds that repetitive training enhances the understanding, application, and execution of tactical doctrine (Department of the Army, 2003b). FM 7-1 asserts that doctrine is the foundation for the training from which leaders gain the necessary experience to develop adaptive capabilities.

A key issue in enhancing adaptive capabilities is the sequencing of exposure to variability and novelty. Individuals must first become experts in normative situations (i.e., develop routine expertise) and then be challenged by different training experiences and environments (Koslowski, 1998). FM 7-1 instructs commanders to expose leaders to the uncertainty inherent in full spectrum operations and provide them with battle command experience by providing realistic, combat-oriented training and by varying the events and exercise scenarios (Department of the Army, 2003b). By making the training events increasingly difficult and unpredictable, commanders provide a foundation that leaders can draw from to adapt to new situations. The FM also encourages commanders to develop junior leaders' understanding of commander's intent and the importance of a decentralized decision-making and execution approach.

Developing Decision-Making Skills

General Krulak (as cited in Adkinson, 2000) asserted that because those with the least skill in decision making will face the most demanding decisions on the battlefield, intuitive decision making is a vitally important combat skill. He posited that this skill is dependent upon experience and should be made instinctive through repetition. Adkinson added that because MOOTW environments require autonomous action by the smallest units, the individual rifleman must receive the same training as higher leadership because he may make the critical decision that determines operational or strategic success.

Roper and Vandergriff (2003) defined adaptability as an "experienced-based skill enhanced by critical and creative learning" and developed a program that requires students to make decisions and solve problems in a variety of training scenarios simulating different operational contexts (p. 22). They posited that the training program's focus is on developing decision-making skills for uncertain, fluid, and time-sensitive tactical situations. In a similar vein, Leonard et al. (2006) suggested that Army schools foster recognitional decision making by

developing educational models that require students to identify key aspects of ambiguous and uncertain situations, compare them with past experience, conduct mental simulations of alternative actions, and assess possible outcomes. ¹¹ In addition, the training should review the logic and method of recognitional decision making, provide examples of how decisions are made in high stress situations, and utilize scenarios, vignettes, and simulations to reinforce the skills (Leonard et al., 2006).

Computerized simulations aimed at enhancing leadership decision-making skills also could be used to train adaptive capabilities, especially mental adaptability skills. For example, the Army Command and General Staff College uses computerized scenarios to enhance battlefield decision-making processes such as analyzing the essential elements of complex, uncertain, and dynamic environments, incorporating those elements into plans, and taking action in a timely and decisive manner (Cohen, Thompson, Adelman, Bresnick, Shastri, & Riedel, 2000). Similarly, Lussier and Shadrick (2003) developed a computer simulation that provides Army officers with opportunities to practice thinking like the enemy, seeing the battlefield from a larger perspective, and visualizing dynamic environments. A simulation also was included as part of SF adaptability training to promote creative problem-solving skills (Raybourn, Heneghan, Deagle, & Mendini, 2005). Finally, Tillson et al. (2005) discussed the possibility of creating a simulation that would develop adaptability by providing leaders with opportunities to practice national security decision making and receive performance feedback.

Providing Feedback

Tillson et al. (2005) stressed the importance of feedback when developing adaptability. In particular, they noted that the focus of the feedback (i.e., After Action Reviews) must address adaptability, innovation, and outcomes rather than performance to standard. They also suggested that coaches and mentors should focus more on the thinking process that led to the decision rather than on the correctness of the decision. Mueller-Hanson et al. (2005) recommended that the instructors be trained on adaptive responding to adequately provide performance feedback.

White et al. (2005) followed the recommendations of earlier researchers (e.g., Kozlowski, 1998; Ross & Lussier, 1999) to incorporate feedback into the design of the SF training. The program included several highly structured practice sessions in which students received coaching and were provided feedback on their results. For example, to develop interpersonal and teambased adaptability, students engaged in scenario-based exercises in which they practiced and received feedback on their negotiation and leadership skills. Mueller-Hanson et al. (2005) asserted that an iterative process of practice, feedback, and practice is vital to develop adaptive performance and that feedback from multiple sources may help leaders increase awareness of their strengths and weaknesses.

Creating the Right Climate

Dorsey, Mueller-Hanson, and Pulakos (2006) discussed that behaviors associated with leading an adaptable team can be characterized as either those that develop the adaptive

¹¹ Leonard et al. (2006) use the term recognitional decision making synonymously with naturalistic decision-making.

capabilities of others or that create a climate that fosters adaptability. To develop adaptability, they suggested that leaders set expectations for adaptive performance, provide performance opportunities, and provide feedback to reinforce effective behaviors. Similarly, Koslowski (1998) recommended that initial training in the classroom focus on developing knowledge, learning strategies, and self-regulatory skills. Then, simulation or practice-based training should reinforce prior learning, proceduralize self-regulatory skills, and develop awareness of teamwork requirements.

To create a climate that enables adaptability, Dorsey et al. (2006) suggested that leaders set flexible goals, establish rules and norms that encourage creative thinking, develop reward systems that reinforce adaptive performance, and allow subordinates to voice opinions and participate in activities that affect the team, such as planning. In a similar vein, shared mental model theory suggests that team members draw on a common understanding of the task and adjust their behavior accordingly when communication is reduced (Cannon-Bowers & Salas, 1998). Thus, training that fosters the development of accurate mental models may improve adaptive team performance.

Army doctrine also requires leaders to take an active role in developing their subordinates. Specifically, FM 7-0 instructs leaders to empower subordinates to make "independent, situational-based decisions on the battlefield" (Department of the Army, 2002b, p. 2-12). In addition, FM 7-1 states, "Commanders train and develop adaptive leaders and units, and prepare subordinates to operate in positions of increased responsibility" (Department of the Army, 2003b, p. 4-30). FM 7-1 also encourages commanders to create a climate that rewards subordinates who are bold and innovative, while offering support for honest mistakes (Department of the Army, 2003b).

Additional Factors

Finally, FM 7-1 suggests several factors that should be considered when creating training programs to develop an agile and adaptive mindset and the cognitive abilities necessary to rapidly synthesize information, make intuitive assessments of situations, and rapidly conceptualize friendly COAs (Department of the Army, 2003b). First, training programs should allow leaders to fight realistically in the training environment by utilizing challenging scenarios, supported by training aids, devices, simulators, and simulations. Second, programs should train combined arms at the lowest level and incorporate a strategic level focus earlier. Third, fewer training events with more complexity should be conducted. Fourth, junior leaders should be empowered to plan and conduct training, which will foster creative solutions and ideas. Fifth, "leaders should add uncertainty and friction throughout all training events. The essence of leader success is being able to identify and adjust to completely new conditions rapidly, and to accomplish the mission with minimum disruption in the operation" (Department of the Army, 2003b, p. A-3). Finally, training programs should include a process of assessment reinforced with feedback to enhance self-awareness, adaptability, and leader skills related to building morale, teamwork, and cohesion.

.

¹² This approach contradicts the recommendations of Roper and Vandergriff (2003) and warrants additional study.

Present Research

Although there is much anecdotal evidence to support the need for junior Army leaders to possess a high level of adaptive capabilities, a goal of the present research was to better define the behaviors that are associated with adaptive performance. Specifically, by applying a nine-dimension model of adaptive performance (Pulakos et al., 2000; White et al., 2005) to leader behaviors performed in operational and training contexts, we determined whether the model is appropriate to describe the behaviors in these settings. Although Pulakos et al.'s findings included the adaptive capabilities that may be the most critical for Infantry NCOs, it is important to determine whether these capabilities have changed due to recent combat experiences.

Since previous empirical work on Pulakos et al.'s (2000) model focused primarily on lower-level, non-managerial jobs, there is a need to further investigate the dimensionality of adaptive performance for leaders of organizations as their job requirements may differ substantially from those of non-managerial positions. Thus, a second goal of the present research was to determine whether the model sufficiently addressed all of the adaptive behaviors of higher-level, leadership positions. A final goal of the present research was to investigate the training methods that may aid in maximizing adaptive performance.

In order to accomplish these goals, we examined interview data from two different archival datasets from research conducted by the U.S. Army Research Institute (ARI). Both research projects collected critical incidents of adaptive performance from U.S. Army officers and NCOs. In the Combat Veterans Project, the participants were asked to describe situations in which they responded adaptively in operational contexts (i.e., combat tours). In the Joint Readiness Training Center (JRTC) Project, the participants were asked to describe situations in which they performed adaptively or observed adaptive responding in training contexts. The participants also were asked to describe how they prepared themselves for situations requiring an adaptive response and to describe the training methods they thought would promote leader adaptability.

Combat Veterans Project

Method

Participants. Twenty NCOs and 20 commissioned officers in the U.S. Army generated critical incidents from their combat tours in Iraq and Afghanistan in which either they or their unit responded adaptively (see Goodwin, Dyer, & Centric, 2006 for a full discussion of the purpose of the larger research project). For the NCOs, 10 individuals were interviewed from the Basic Noncommissioned Officer Course (BNCOC) and 10 individuals were interviewed from the Advanced Noncommissioned Officer Course (ANCOC). All of the participants were Infantry NCOs; 15% were Sergeant Promotables, 75% were Staff Sergeants, and 10% were Sergeants First Class. The NCOs had served an average of 9.22 years (SD = 2.31) in the Army. Most of the ANCOC and BNCOC NCOs had been deployed to Iraq, 90% and 80%, respectively, while the remaining had deployed to Afghanistan. The average length of deployment was one year. The majority of the NCOs reported that they were in leadership positions while deployed: Squad Leader (ANCOC 90%; BNCOC 80%); Team Leader (ANCOC 10%; BNCOC 30%); and Platoon Sergeant (ANCOC 20%).

For the officers, 20 individuals were interviewed from the Infantry Captains Career Course (ICCC). Most of the participants were Infantry officers (95%) and were Captains (95%). They had served an average of 6.44 years (SD = 3.42) in the Army. Sixty-five percent of the officers had deployed to Iraq while 35% had deployed to Afghanistan. The average length of deployment for the officers was nine months. The majority of the officers served as Platoon Leaders while deployed (70%); the remaining served as Executive Officers (30%).

Because Soldiers may experience situations differently depending on their rank and duty positions, the results are presented separately for the officers, who have experience leading at the platoon level, and the NCOs, who have experience leading at the squad level. Although the NCO participants were attending two different courses that are developmental in nature, the majority of the NCOs had served as Squad Leaders while deployed. Thus, it was determined that, for the purposes of this report, they had acquired similar levels of leadership experience at the squad level, and the results are presented with these NCO course samples combined.

Procedure and analyses. As part of the larger research project (see Goodwin et al., 2006), the participants were asked to describe situations in which they and their unit responded adaptively (see Appendix A for these two interview questions). After analyzing the data, the coders agreed that the leaders did not distinguish behaviors performed by their units from the behaviors that they performed individually. As leaders, they directed their units' responses; therefore, when the participants described their units' responses they also referenced their own behavior. Further, the results revealed that similar dimensions were reported with similar frequencies for these two questions. Thus, the responses to these two questions were combined when reporting the results.

Two of the authors of the present research, an industrial-organizational psychologist and a Major in the U.S. Marine Corps Reserve, coded the incidents according to the nine adaptability dimensions. The initial inter-rater percentages of agreement are reported for each research project. Differences in judgments were subsequently discussed to consensus. If this discussion

was of a substantive nature and led to a better understanding of the categories, especially in terms of the military context, then a more complete description of the deliberative process is provided.

The participants also were asked how they or their unit would prepare for situations requiring a high level of adaptive responding. While the questions differentiated between leader and unit preparation, the answers did not consistently reflect that distinction. Therefore, the responses to these two questions were combined when reporting the results. Since a wide range of suggested training approaches was expected, an initial inter-rater percent agreement was not obtained for these responses. However, the coders agreed on the final training categories.

Results and Discussion

Officers – incidents of adaptive performance. Sixty-one incidents were reviewed. Of these, 54 incidents were judged to require some type of adaptation and, as shown in Table 1, were coded into eight dimensions reflecting adaptive performance. For the remaining seven incidents, the officers either did not provide enough detail to code the responses or discussed troop leading behaviors expected of those positions (e.g., maintaining an appropriate level of physical fitness, working autonomously). The initial inter-rater percent agreement was 56%. The high degree of conceptual overlap among the dimensions contributed to the lack of agreement. For example, interpersonal skills, such as negotiating, communicating, and bargaining, were employed by leaders when interacting with the local populace. These incidents were coded as either *Interpersonal* or *Cultural adaptability* depending on the situation. Further, responses to single traumatic events were coded as *Handles Emergencies* while general mental or emotional states were coded as *Handles Work Stress*. Finally, incidents were coded as *Learns Work Tasks* if the leaders performed these behaviors in preparation for future events or as part of developmental processes; solutions developed in response to changing situations (i.e., in the process of completing a mission) were coded as *Solves Problems Creatively*.

The coders agreed that the nine-dimension model accounted for all of the adaptive capabilities such that no additional adaptive performance dimensions were suggested by the incidents. However, not all of the dimensions were represented, since the Demonstrates Physically Oriented Adaptability dimension was not used. Table 1 shows that the officers generated critical incidents reflecting the Deals with Unpredictability dimension almost three times more than any of the other dimensions, which accounted for 41% of the total responses. Interestingly, Pulakos et al.'s results indicated that this dimension received the second highest composite index (combined importance and time spent ratings) across a wide range of jobs. For the present research, the leader behaviors included in this category reflected performing different roles while leading units, especially when the focus of a mission changed from combat to stability and support operations. Specifically, the officers discussed how they and their team members switched mindsets from fighting with hostile individuals to dealing with non-hostile civilians needing medical attention or assistance meeting other basic needs. The officers noted that many individuals performed duties that were outside their combat specialties (e.g., combat engineers performing civil engineering work). They also discussed altering their plans, actions, and timelines in response to changing situations in order to accomplish the mission.

Dimensions of Adaptive Performance for Officers

Table 1

Adaptability Dimensions	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 54)$	Summary of Behaviors
Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	22 (41)	Changes roles, responsibilities, plans and actions (e.g., engages in stability and support operations to combat and vice versa); alters timelines
Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations	8 (15)	Deals with casualties; makes decisions and performs effectively in life-threatening situations
Solves Problems Creatively	8 (15)	Uses equipment in unique ways (outside of doctrine); positions forces strategically; synthesizes multiple sources of information and different perspectives; generates multiple alternatives for accomplishing the same mission
Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	5 (9)	Learns capabilities and functions of new equipment; learns how to enhance capabilities of existing equipment and procedures; learns how to apply current knowledge and skills to new areas of work (e.g., applies combat engineering knowledge to civil engineering projects); learns how to perform additional leadership responsibilities
Handles Work Stress	4 (7)	Maintains emotional control; effectively controls civilians and crowds; communicates changes in plans, timelines, etc. to Soldiers
Demonstrates Cultural Adaptability	3 (6)	Understands different cultures (e.g., customs; greetings; concept of honor; tribal affiliations; history); forms relationships with local leaders
Demonstrates Interpersonal Adaptability	3 (6)	Communicates and negotiates with diverse groups to accomplish the mission; inquires about Soldiers' welfare and takes action to help Soldiers
Leads an Adaptable Team	1 (2)	Allows subordinates to make decisions and learn from their mistakes

Table 1 also shows that the officers generated incidents that reflected the *Handles Emergencies* and the *Solves Problems Creatively* dimensions. Each dimension accounted for 15% of the total responses. For *Handles Emergencies*, the officers discussed performing in lifethreatening or highly stressful situations which typically involved taking care of casualties. For *Solves Problems Creatively*, the responses reflected using equipment and forces in unique ways to accomplish the (often) non-doctrinal mission. Successful mission accomplishment often involved analyzing the situation from multiple perspectives to develop the most effective COA. Additionally, 9% of the incidents tapped the *Learns Work Tasks* dimension (Table 1). The officers noted that they continually learned the capabilities of equipment assets during operations and had to learn how to perform additional duties to accomplish the mission. Finally, Table 1 shows that the remaining 30% of the incidents tapped all of the other dimensions except for the *Demonstrates Physically Oriented Adaptability* dimension.

Officers - training for adaptive capabilities. Interestingly, the officers identified methods that either they or their units currently used to prepare for situations requiring a high level of adaptive responding (or would like to see implemented in training) that reflected the adaptability dimensions. Table 2 shows the summary of behaviors and methods that were discussed by the officers and how these were associated with the adaptability dimensions. The largest percentage of the responses related to the Deals with Unpredictability dimension, which parallels the officer's reports that this was a high adaptive requirement of their jobs. Specifically, the officers suggested that approaches, which train leaders and units to perform effectively when the goals or conditions of the mission change, require leaders to plan for contingencies, and teach them to rely on their subordinates for information, may help leaders and units to better adapt to rapidly changing situations. Contingency planning was coded as an approach for dealing effectively with changing situations because the officers noted the importance of thinking through alternative scenarios that could occur along a predetermined route prior to the mission, such as enemy contact and interactions with civilians. On the other hand, the officers' responses related to wargaming or the process of developing different courses of action for a particular mission, thinking of the different outcomes for particular actions, and thinking of the mission from different perspectives (e.g., the enemy) were coded as approaches for training leaders how to solve problems creatively. There is considerable conceptual overlap between these two approaches, thus it is likely that training methods focused on these activities will develop skills related to both of these adaptability dimensions.

Training for Adaptive Capabilities - Officer Responses

Table 2

Adaptive Performance Dimensions	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 44)$	Summary of Training Behaviors and Methods
Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	10 (23)	Train leaders to perform effectively when the goals of the mission change; train unit to perform effectively with changing roles, responsibilities, plans and actions (e.g., engage in stability and support operations to combat and vice versa); train unit to perform effectively when the conditions of the mission change (e.g., timeline, location, civilians on the battlefield); require leaders to perform in different situations and demonstrate making good decisions; plan for contingencies; rely on leaders for information on changing situations
Leads an Adaptable Team	8 (18)	Train subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties - man-down drills, delegate leadership responsibilities down to the lowest level; keep subordinates informed as much as possible (provide enough information so that they understand the mission); practice making leadership decisions in realistic situations; allow leaders to make decisions independently but provide feedback on possible outcomes of decisions
Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations	7 (16)	Train leaders to show restraint and composure (e.g., assess the situation first and then make a decision) in complex difficult situations (e.g., stability and support operations to combat and vice versa; crowds); train Soldiers to treat the local populace with respect and show concern for them; practice casualty evacuations
Demonstrates Cultural Adaptability	6 (14)	Provide cultural awareness training to unit; learn local language
Solves Problems Creatively	5 (11)	Allow subordinates flexibility in equipment/gear placement; train unit to work with local security forces to address problems; practice thinking outside the box; consider different perspectives and outcomes of decisions (wargames)
Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	5 (11)	Learn new tactics, techniques, and procedures (TTP) that are effective for the situation
Demonstrates Interpersonal Adaptability	2 (5)	Train the unit to negotiate with the local leaders
Handles Work Stress	1 (2)	Train leaders to deal with Soldiers' emotions during difficult situations

Interestingly, although only one combat incident was generated regarding the Leads an Adaptable Team dimension (Table 1), 18% of the training responses were related to this dimension. Specifically, the officers indicated that, in order to prepare themselves or their units to be adaptable, leaders should train subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties such as man-down drills, keep subordinates informed as much as possible (provide enough information so that they understand the mission), practice making leadership decisions in realistic situations, and allow subordinate leaders to make decisions independently with appropriate feedback on possible outcomes of decisions. 13 Additionally, the officers noted several approaches relating to Handles Emergences or Crisis Situations such as training leaders to maintain their composure during difficult situations and training Soldiers to show concern for the local populace. The officers also suggested that cultural awareness and language training would increase skills related to cultural adaptability. Finally, the officers reported several other training methods that were related to the remaining adaptability dimensions except Demonstrates Physically Oriented Adaptability.

The officers also identified several techniques that may be effective in training adaptability in general. Specifically, the officers provided 22 responses that were categorized into two different categories: Domain Knowledge and Experience (Table 3). Conceptually, these two concepts are very distinct. Domain knowledge refers to a meaningful organization of information required to perform in a specific area. Experience, on the other hand, is a vehicle that serves to process knowledge and practice skills. For example, many of the methods that were categorized as Domain Knowledge called for Soldiers and leaders to become proficient in Infantry tasks and related concepts (e.g., battle drills, close quarter marksmanship, rules of engagement, stability and support operations, enemy prisoner of war (EPW) handling, and crowd control). The officers also expressed the need to practice battle tasks in different situations and incorporate realistic elements in the situations, such as members of the opposing force (OPFOR; i.e., the enemy) and civilians on the battlefield. These techniques were coded as Experience because they allow units to practice making complex decisions such as whether or not to shoot. Although conceptually distinct, operationally, examples that refer to developing skills through experience also builds domain knowledge.

¹³ Man-down drills involve removing ("killing") a key leader from the training, which requires subordinates to assume the leadership role.

Table 3

General Methods for Training Adaptive Capabilities – Officer Responses

Training Areas	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents (N = 22)	Summary of Behaviors and Methods
Domain Knowledge	13 (59)	Become proficient in Infantry tasks and related concepts (e.g., battle drills, close quarter marksmanship, rules of engagement, stability and support operations, enemy prisoner of war (EPW) handling, crowd control); learn from the experiences of others; learn capabilities of new equipment; learn capabilities of support units (e.g., civil affairs units); establish standard operating procedures and tactics, techniques, and procedures (TTP); help Soldiers understand their roles within the battle drills or tasks
Experience	9 (41)	Include OPFOR in training scenarios for realism; role-play as OPFOR to gain a different perspective; practice battle tasks in different situations; practice operating as a squad; incorporate civilians on the battlefield in realistic situations, perform shoot-don't shoot drills; observe both correct and incorrect ways of performing tasks to learn from others

NCOs – incidents of adaptive performance. A total of 58 incidents were reviewed. Of these, 48 incidents were judged to require some type of adaptation and, as shown in Table 4, were categorized into all nine of the dimensions reflecting adaptive performance. For the remaining 10 incidents, the NCOs did not provide enough information for the incidents to be coded. The initial inter-rater percent agreement was 53%. The high degree of conceptual overlap among the dimensions also contributed to the lack of agreement. In addition, because some of the dimensions are reflective of motivational and affective attributes (i.e., Handles Work Stress and Handles Emergencies), it was necessary for the coders to distinguish these types of adaptive responses from those which were typical behaviors of Infantry leaders or reflected Deals with Unpredictability. For example, although performing actions to control crowds could be coded as Handles Emergencies, the coders determined that these incidents typically reflected a change in the situation that was unpredictable but not necessarily life-threatening. If, however, the unit came under fire during these situations, then the incidents were coded as Handles Emergencies.

The coders agreed that the nine-dimension model accounted for all of the adaptive capabilities such that no additional adaptive dimensions were suggested by the incidents. Table 4 shows that 25% of the incidents generated by the NCOs reflected the *Handles Emergencies and Crisis Situations* dimension. Similar behaviors were reported as the officers for this category such as making decisions in life-threatening and highly stressful situations, which typically involved dealing with casualties. Similar to the officer results, a larger number of the incidents reflected the *Deals with Unpredictability* dimension and described the challenges of adapting to changing roles and responsibilities due to the shifting focus from combat to stability and support operations. The NCOs expressed difficulty in shifting mindsets from dealing with hostile combatants to handling non-hostile civilians in a very short period of time. They discussed performing additional duties, such as providing police, construction, and civil affairs support, and noted the need to change plans in response to guidance from higher echelons.

Similar to the officers' responses, several of the NCOs' incidents related to the *Learns Work Tasks* and *Solves Problems Creatively* dimensions (13% each of the total number of incidents). For *Learns Work Tasks*, the NCOs reported many of the same behaviors as the officers such as learning how to enhance the capabilities of existing equipment and learning how to perform additional leadership responsibilities. The behaviors related to the *Solves Problems Creatively* dimension reflected developing new tactics, techniques, and procedures (TTP) that were outside of doctrine and emplacing forces in strategic positions to accomplish the mission. The other 28% of the incidents reflected the remaining adaptability dimensions including the physical adaptability dimension.

It is important to note that the NCO results differ somewhat from Pulakos et al.'s (2000) findings. Specifically, the three highest composite index ratings (combined importance and time spent ratings) for the Infantry NCOs in Pulakos et al.'s study reflected the following dimensions:

1) Learns Work Tasks; 2) Handles Work Stress; and 3) Deals with Unpredictability. For the present research, the top three dimensions generated by the Infantry NCOs were the following:

1) Handles Emergencies; 2) Deals with Unpredictability; and 3) Learns Work Tasks/Solves

Problems Creatively dimensions. The results suggest that the NCOs for this sample performed behaviors related to handling emergencies and dealing with unpredictable situations more often compared to those who participated in Pulakos et al.'s study in 2000.

Dimensions of Adaptive Performance for NCOs

Adaptability Dimensions	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 48)$	Summary of Behaviors
Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations	12 (25)	Deals with casualties; makes decisions and performs effectively in life-threatening situations
Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	10 (21)	Changes roles, responsibilities, plans and actions (e.g., engages in stability and support operations to combat and vice versa); changes plans in response to guidance from higher echelons
Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	6 (13)	Learns from the experiences of others (i.e., incorporates "lessons learned" from units into procedures); learns capabilities and functions of new equipment; learns how to enhance capabilities of existing equipment and procedures; learns new techniques for performing job duties; learns how to perform additional leadership responsibilities
Solves Problems Creatively	6 (13)	Develops new TTP to accomplish the mission (outside of doctrine); emplaces forces in strategic positions
Handles Work Stress	5 (10)	Manages emotions and demonstrates resilience in difficult situations; effectively controls civilians and crowds; performs effectively with increased responsibilities and demanding workloads
Demonstrates Cultural Adaptability	3 (6)	Understands different cultures (e.g., customs; greetings; language); forms relationships with individuals in the local populace
Demonstrates Interpersonal Adaptability	3 (6)	Treats the local populace with respect and shows concern for them; changes behavior to work effectively with different units or individuals
Demonstrates Physically Oriented Adaptability	2 (4)	Accomplishes the mission and shows resiliency in situations that are extremely physically demanding
Leads an Adaptable Team	1(2)	Involves team members in planning and decision-making processes

Although there were some differences in the number of incidents generated per category, the dimensions reported by both officers and NCOs were similar. For example, the majority of incidents generated by each sample were coded as the *Deals with Unpredictability* and *Handles Emergencies* dimensions. Many of the remaining incidents for both samples reflected the *Learns Work Tasks* and *Solves Problems Creatively* dimensions. The results suggest that individuals in both of these leadership positions may need to posses similar adaptive capabilities. However, as the rank order of these dimensions differed somewhat across the samples, the exact nature of adaptive responding that is required, especially in terms of critical behaviors that should be performed and the amount of time spent performing certain behaviors, may depend on the specific duty position.

NCOs - training for adaptive capabilities. The NCOs also identified methods that either they or their units currently used to prepare for situations requiring a high level of adaptive responding (or would like to be included in training) related to the adaptability dimensions. Table 5 summarizes the behaviors and methods that were discussed by the NCOs and how these were associated with the adaptability dimensions. The largest percentage of the responses related to the Deals with Unpredictability, Solves Problems Creatively, and Leads an Adaptable Team dimensions. The NCOs suggested similar behaviors and methods as the officers for preparing for or training these adaptive capabilities. For example, they suggested that leaders and units need to learn to perform different roles, deal with changing plans and unpredictable situations, and practice thinking outside the box. Similar to the officers, a larger percentage of the responses reflected the Leads an Adaptable Team dimension. The NCOs suggested that leaders should be trained to make decisions independently and should be allowed to make mistakes in training as long as they are provided with developmental feedback. They noted the importance of training scenarios that require leaders to make decisions in many different situations and which require them to react quickly to the enemy. Finally, some NCOs called for leaders to be open-minded and to listen to subordinates' ideas when making decisions.

Training for Adaptive Capabilities - NCO Responses

Table 5

Adaptive Performance Dimensions	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 22)$	Summary of Training Behaviors and Methods
Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	5 (23)	Learn to perform different roles and deal with changing plans, actions and responsibilities to accomplish the mission
Solves Problems Creatively	5 (23)	Practice thinking outside the box; be open-minded about how to accomplish the mission
Leads an Adaptable Team	5 (23)	Train leaders to make decisions independently; allow leaders to make mistakes in training and provide developmental feedback so that they can learn from their mistakes; train subordinates to react quickly to the enemy by being aware of their surroundings; require leaders to make decisions in many different training situations; train leaders to be open-minded and listen to subordinates' ideas when making decisions
Handles Work Stress	3 (14)	Train leaders to deal with Soldiers' emotions during difficult situations
Demonstrates Cultural Adaptability	2 (9)	Provide cultural awareness and language training to units
Demonstrates Interpersonal Adaptability	1 (5)	Train Soldiers to treat the local populace with respect and show concern for them
Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	1 (5)	Learn new TTP that are effective for the situation

The NCOs also identified several techniques that may be effective in training adaptability in general (Table 6). The responses reflected many of the same behaviors and methods as reported by the officers and were categorized into the same two dimensions as the officers' responses: *Domain Knowledge* and *Experience*. For example, the NCOs reported the importance of acquiring knowledge of Infantry tasks and related concepts and developing skills by rehearsing scenarios that occur in combat.

Table 6

General Methods for Training Adaptive Capabilities – NCO Responses

Training Areas	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents (N = 21)	Summary of Behaviors and Methods
Domain Knowledge	16 (76)	Receive proper training at home station; become proficient in battle drills, physical training, medical training, and marksmanship; learn from the experiences of others; become proficient in basic Soldiering; cross-train subordinates on Infantry tasks (e.g., combat life saver, vehicle driver); know the rules of engagement and how to do one's job
Experience	5 (24)	Replicate stability and support and combat stressors in training events; demonstrate teaching points to Soldiers by using scenarios; rehearse scenarios of events that occurred in combat

Joint Readiness Training Center (JRTC) Project

Method

Participants. Twenty-four U.S. Army trainers from JRTC generated the critical incidents of adaptability. ¹⁴ JRTC conducts full mission rehearsals for units. Twelve of the trainers were observer-controllers (OCs) and 12 were OPFOR. The OCs observe regular Army units and provide performance feedback while the OPFOR role-play the enemy to provide a realistic training experience for these units. All of the OCs were infantrymen; eight were officers and six were NCOs. They had observed an average of 9.75 training rotations (SD = 6.38) and had served an average of 10.79 years in the military (SD = 3.63) and 1.19 years as OCs (SD = .72). All of the OPFOR also were infantrymen; five were officers, four were NCOs, and three did not provide their rank. They had observed an average of 15.17 training rotations (SD = 14.36) and had served an average of 6.42 (SD = 3.84) years in the military and 1.81 years as members of the OPFOR (SD = 1.61).

Procedure and analyses. The participants were provided with definitions of adaptability similar to the descriptions of four of White et al.'s (2005) dimensions: Handles Emergencies, Learns Work Tasks, Handles Work Stress, and Solves Problems Creatively. Then, the OCs were asked to describe situations in which they observed junior leaders demonstrating good adaptive thinking while the OPFOR were asked to describe situations in which they demonstrated good leader adaptive thinking (see Appendix A for the interview questions). The same researchers, who coded the combat veterans' data, coded these data. Although only four adaptability dimensions were described to the participants, a review of the data suggested that the participants reported a wider range of adaptive responses. Thus, the coders used the nine-dimension model to categorize the responses.

The OPFOR also were asked how role-playing the enemy changed the way they thought as a small unit leader. Both the OCs and OPFOR were asked about the skill areas needed for adaptive performance and how adaptability should be trained. Since many respondents repeated answers across the training questions, the responses to these questions were combined when reporting the results. Since a wide range of suggested training approaches were expected, an initial inter-rater percent agreement was not obtained for these responses. However, the coders agreed on the final categorization of the responses into the model dimensions.

¹⁴ Data were collected as part of an investigation examining factors relating to small unit leader adaptive thinking and decision-making.

Results and Discussion

OCs – incidents of adaptability. Fifty-nine incidents were reviewed. Of these, 31 were judged to require some type of adaptation and, as shown in Table 7, were categorized into five dimensions reflecting adaptive performance. For the remaining 28 incidents, the OCs either did not provide sufficient information to code the incidents or described behaviors reflecting antecedents of adaptability (see Table 8). The initial inter-rater percent agreement was 64%, and the same factors described previously contributed to the discrepancies. Additionally, some of the discrepancies were due to a deficiency in the definition of the Leads an Adaptable Team dimension as described by White et al. (2005). The military subject matter expert (SME) coder suggested that for military samples this dimension should include the delegation of leadership responsibilities to the lowest level. Thus, all incidents reflecting the delegation of responsibilities to subordinates and providing opportunities for subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties were coded as Leads an Adaptable Team.

The coders agreed that the nine-dimension model accounted for all of the adaptive capabilities when the definition for the *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension was modified to include the delegation of leadership responsibilities. No additional dimensions were suggested by the incidents. However, not all of Pulakos et al.'s (2000) dimensions were represented. Table 7 shows that 35% of the incidents generated by the OCs reflected the *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension and included behaviors such as training all team members to make sound decisions quickly and independently and communicating commander's intent so that all team members understand the goals of the mission. Similar to the combat veterans, many of the incidents reflected the *Deals with Unpredictability* dimension (26%). Incidents of contingency planning prior to operations (e.g., "what if a vehicle breaks down," "what if we get rear ambushed") as well as incidents of leaders changing plans and acting quickly in response to new or additional information regarding the situation were coded as this dimension.

The OCs also generated incidents reflecting the Solves Problems Creatively (19%). Handles Emergencies (13%), and Handles Work Stress dimensions (6%) and reported similar behaviors as the combat veterans. On the other hand, the OCs did not generate incidents reflecting four of the model dimensions: Learns Work Tasks and Demonstrates Interpersonal. Cultural, and Physically Oriented Adaptability. Since the OCs were not provided with definitions of the Interpersonal, Cultural or Physically Oriented Adaptability dimensions, it is not surprising that they did not generate incidents reflecting these performance domains. Similarly, the breadth of the incidents also may have been limited by the wording of the interview question, such that the trainers were asked to provide incidents of good adaptive thinking. This may have caused the trainers to conceptualize adaptability as a mental construct rather than a social one, thereby reducing their tendency to generate incidents in the social and cultural domains. Further, the scope and content of the training exercises likely limited the range of adaptive behavior exhibited by leaders and observed by the OCs. For example, the training exercises are typically short in duration and cannot fully simulate the environmental or combat stresses that would elicit Physically Oriented Adaptability. Also, since the primary goal of JRTC is to rehearse previously learned tasks, it is unlikely that the leaders would have demonstrated behaviors related to learning new tasks or work processes.

Table 7

Dimensions of Adaptive Performance for the OCs

involves team members in planning and decision-making processes; delegates when making decisions in highly stressful situations; assumes leadership roles Considers many different outcomes and consequences of decisions; develops new TTP to accomplish the mission (outside of doctrine); uses technology in Deals with casualties; makes effective decisions in dangerous situations that understands the purpose and endstate of the mission, especially when plans independently; communicates orders to all team members so that everyone mitigate the harmful effects on civilians; considers all relevant information focused on the mission (e.g., effectively prioritizes) when confronted with riflemen); trains all team members to make sound decisions quickly and Changes plans and actions in response to new or additional information Manages emotions (e.g., maintains composure, remains calm) and stays eadership responsibilities down to the lowest levels (e.g., down to the regarding the situation; changes roles and responsibilities; plans for distractions and difficult situations; maintains command presence as needed during combat to accomplish the mission Summary of Behaviors change (communicates commander's intent) unique ways to communicate effectively contingencies Frequency (Percent) of Incidents (N = 31)11 (35) 6(19) 8 (26) 4 (13) 2 (6) Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Adaptability Dimensions Solves Problems Creatively Leads an Adaptable Team Handles Work Stress Work Situations

OCs – antecedents of adaptability. The results also revealed that some of the responses (judged not to reflect adaptive performance) could be categorized as antecedents or predictors of adaptability (Table 8). The coders identified 16 incidents that reflected the importance of acquiring Domain Knowledge and gaining Infantry-related skills through Experience. These responses suggested that experience is a method for building domain knowledge. Therefore, these incidents could not be separated into distinct categories. The initial agreement for this dimension was low, 31%, because this category was not determined a priori. That is, although the coders independently recorded responses reflecting this category as they reviewed the incidents, they had not discussed doing so beforehand. To develop Infantry skills, the OCs suggested conducting rehearsals to become proficient in Infantry and leadership tasks prior to the execution of the mission, learning from other Soldiers' experiences, and cross-training team members to perform other team member and leadership duties.

The OCs also described situations in which individuals assumed additional leadership responsibilities to accomplish the mission. The coders defined this attribute as *Initiative* and judged three incidents as reflecting this category. Finally, each reviewer identified a separate incident reflecting *Situational Awareness* such that leaders must possess a keen understanding of their environment.

Table 8

Antecedents of Adaptability Reported by OCs

Antecedents	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents (N = 21)	Summary of Behaviors
Domain Knowledge/ Experience	16 (76)	Develops Infantry skills and requisite knowledge to perform effectively; conducts full mission rehearsals to become proficient in Infantry tasks and the planning process; cross-trains to learn duties of other team members and leadership responsibilities; learns from the experiences of others; knows the capabilities of the squad (i.e., people and equipment); learns from performance feedback; practices working together as a unit
Initiative	3 (14)	Assumes leadership roles in the absence of orders or guidance
Situational Awareness	2 (10)	Identifies threats in the environment

15 See Campbell et al. (1993) regarding declarative knowledge as a prerequisite for certain procedural skills.

¹⁶ The coders initially agreed on one incident (33%); the low agreement was due to the reasons described above.

30

OCs – training adaptability. Similar to the combat veterans, the OCs discussed developing several skill areas and implementing training approaches related to the adaptability dimensions (Table 9). The largest percentage of responses (48%) related to the Leads an Adaptable Team dimension, which paralleled the OCs' reports that this was a primary adaptive capability of the leadership positions they observed. Many of the approaches were discussed by the combat veterans, including training subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties and delegating leadership responsibilities down to the lowest level. Additionally, the OCs noted that leaders should be trained to include team members in the planning process and allow subordinates to develop their own COAs and learn troop leading procedures (TLP) and operations orders. They emphasized the importance of commander's intent, informing junior leaders of changes to the plan, and giving everyone a chance during training to be a leader in different situations that require them to make immediate decisions.

Consistent with the combat veterans' responses and similar to the OC adaptability responses, many of the skill areas and training methods reported by the OCs reflected the *Deals with Unpredictability* dimension (33%). Specifically, the OCs suggested that training programs should develop skills related to planning and rehearsing contingencies and prioritizing actions and that these skills should be taught to Soldiers in basic training, to NCOs in the Primary Leadership Development Course (PLDC), and to officers in the Officer Basic Course (OBC). The OCs reported that the unit should be trained to deal effectively with changing roles, responsibilities, and plans, such as training Soldiers to switch from engaging in stability and support operations to combat and vice versa, and how to interact with civilians that are not hostile. Finally, they suggested that leaders should be trained to recognize when the mission/situation changes and, in turn, redirect the efforts of the platoon by providing additional guidance [e.g., issuing fragmentary orders (FRAGOs)].

The OCs also identified several techniques that may be effective in training adaptability in general. Many of the responses reflected similar behaviors and methods as reported by the combat veterans regarding *Domain Knowledge* and *Experience* (Table 10). The OCs also described methods for enhancing *Situational Awareness* and *Commander's Intent*, which reflected two of the antecedents of adaptability described by the OCs.

	Respon
	OC Res
	Capabilities -
	Adaptive (
	for
Table 9	Training

Adaptive Performance of Incidents Of Incidents (N=27)	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents (N=27)	Summary of Training Behaviors and Methods
Leads an Adaptable team	13 (48)	Train leaders to include team members in the planning process (allow subordinates to develop their own COAs and learn TLP and operations orders, discuss reasons for choosing different COAs during training events); train subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties; delegate leadership responsibilities down to the lowest level (e.g., working with interpreters, gathering intelligence); listen to subordinates' ideas when making decisions; disseminate information to the Soldier-level (clearly articulate desired intent and changes to the plan to junior leaders); during training, give everyone a chance to be a leader in different situations that require an immediate decision – could use computer simulations; train urban operations using buildings so that the space only allows a few individuals to perform the mission and junior leaders are empowered to make decisions; use feedback to improve performance deficiencies throughout training exercises
Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	9 (33)	Plan for and rehearse contingencies and prioritizing actions; implement and tailor contingency planning training in basic training for Soldiers, in the Primary Leadership Development Course (PLDC) for NCOs, and in the Officer Basic Course (OBC) for officers; train unit to deal effectively with changing roles, responsibilities, plans and actions (e.g., engage in stability and support operations to combat and vice versa; train Soldiers to interact with civilians that are not hostile and to gather intelligence); train leaders to create new plans as the situation changes; train leaders to recognize when the mission/situation changes and, in turn, redirect the efforts of the platoon by providing additional guidance (e.g., issuing FRAGOs); recreate every possible distracter that team members might experience during the mission
Demonstrates Cultural Adaptability	2 (7)	Provide subordinates with opportunities to practice working with interpreters and using language cards to communicate; train all subordinates how to interact with the local populace
Handles Work Stress	2 (7)	Design training events to reflect high stress situations as experienced during combat (e.g., condensed time line, night operations, high operations tempo, undesirable environmental and physical conditions) so that leaders experience planning and preparing (and team members practice performing) under realistic conditions
Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	1 (4)	Keep knowledge and skills current with changes in technology; learn capabilities of new technology and other assets that are attached to the unit (e.g., sniper teams)

Table 10 General Methods for Training Adaptive Capabilities – OC Responses

The state of the s		
Training Areas	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 31)$	Summary of Behaviors and Methods
Experience	15 (48)	Demonstrate variations of the same problem; perform training at the company-level repetitively (command and control the entire company); provide platoon leaders with opportunities to make decisions in different contexts either through written exercises and discussion or realistic training scenarios; provide leaders with the opportunity to practice giving operations orders – pair lieutemants in the Infantry Officer Basic Course (IOBC) with NCOs in BNCOC and ANCOC and conduct planning exercises; perform shoot-don't shoot drills; rehearse the mission planning process at home station; require leaders to practice conducting TLP, mission planning, five-paragraph order; require leaders to practice conducting TLP, mission planning, five-paragraph order; require leaders to observe leaders of other units perform during training exercises so that they experience different leadership styles; conduct urban operations training using buildings and change variables in the environment (e.g., civilians, obstacles, doors, enemy); conduct a range of situational training exercises for squads so that the leaders have to make decisions in different situations; provide opportunities for practicing problem solving through virtual environments; include more tactical problem solving activities (with time constraints, limited resources, etc.) with group discussion and feedback during the ICCC
Domain Knowledge	14 (45)	Know the experience level of your subordinates; know and understand the military decision making process in order to make appropriate changes to it; become proficient in squad and platoon battle drills; provide opportunities to junior leaders to work with superiors; know responsibilities of particular leadership position (does not perform duties of subordinate leaders); cross-train the squad so that each team member knows what each position does for any given battle drill; know doctrine and doctrinal terminology to communicate plans effectively and adapt to changing conditions and situations easier; require all team members and leaders to know the entire spectrum of weapon systems within the platoon; learn from the experiences of others; establish and train team members on standard operating procedures and TTP; become familiar with foreign weapons
Commander's Intent	1 (3)	Train leaders to communicate orders to all team members so that everyone understands the goals of the mission, especially when plans change; communicate task, purpose, intent and end state to all team members
Situational Awareness	1(3)	Train team members to identify threats in the environment

OPFOR – incidents of adaptability. Forty incidents were reviewed. Of these, 28 were judged to require some type of adaptation and, as shown in Table 11, were categorized into five dimensions reflecting adaptive performance. For the remaining 12 incidents, the members of the OPFOR either did not provide sufficient information to code the incidents or described antecedents of adaptability (discussed below). The initial inter-rater percent agreement was 58%, and similar factors, as described previously, contributed to these discrepancies.

The coders agreed that the nine-dimension model accounted for all of the adaptive capabilities when the definition for the *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension was modified to include the delegation of leadership responsibilities. No additional adaptive performance dimensions were suggested by the incidents. However, not all of Pulakos et al.'s (2000) dimensions were represented. It was not surprising that the greatest number of incidents (39%) generated by the OPFOR reflected the *Solves Problems Creatively* dimension. Since their job is to act as the opposing enemy, they are encouraged to employ TTP that are outside of and sometimes contrary to Army doctrine. Additionally, 29% of the incidents were associated with the *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension. Specifically, the OPFOR discussed incidents in which leaders involved team members in planning and decision-making processes, encouraged team members to think of creative ways to accomplish the mission, trained all team members to make sound decisions quickly and independently and to assume leadership roles as needed during combat to accomplish the mission. Finally, they reported that leaders fostered a climate where team members could learn from their mistakes.

The other 32% of the incidents reflected the *Deals with Unpredictability* and *Handles Emergencies* and *Work Stress* dimensions. Many of the behaviors were similar to those reported by the combat veterans. However, the OPFOR did not generate incidents that reflected the *Learns Work Tasks* and *Demonstrates Interpersonal*, *Cultural*, and *Physically Oriented Adaptability* dimensions. The likely reasons for why the OPFOR did not report behaviors reflecting these categories are the same as those discussed previously for the OCs.

Although the frequency of incidents differed somewhat for the OCs and OPFOR, the two samples reported incidents that were categorized into the same five dimensions. The difference in the rank order of these dimensions may be due, in part, to the different perspectives of these two types of trainers. That is, the OPFOR identified many more incidents related to the *Solves Problems Creatively* dimension because they were encouraged to provide challenging training experiences for the regular Army units.

Dimensions of Adaptive Performance for the OPFOR

Table 11

Solves Problems Creatively 11 (39) Uses equipment in unique ways (outside of doctrine); develops new TTP to accomplish the mission (outside of doctrine) Involves team members in planning and decision-making processes; encourages team members to think of creative ways to accomplish the mission trains all team members to make sound decisions quickly and independently; trains all team members to assume leadership roles as needed during combat accomplish the mission; fosters a climate where team members can learn from their mistakes Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations 3 (11) Makes decisions and performs effectively in life-threatening situations; deals with casualties Makes decisions and performs effectively in life-threatening situations; situations situations Annages emotions (e.g., maintains composure, remains calm) in difficult situations	Adaptability Dimensions	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 28)$	Summary of Behaviors
8 (29) 4 (14) 3 (11) 2 (7)	Solves Problems Creatively	11 (39)	Uses equipment in unique ways (outside of doctrine); develops new TTP to accomplish the mission (outside of doctrine)
4 (14) 3 (11) 2 (7)	Leads an Adaptable Team	8 (29)	Involves team members in planning and decision-making processes; encourages team members to think of creative ways to accomplish the mission; trains all team members to make sound decisions quickly and independently; trains all team members to assume leadership roles as needed during combat to accomplish the mission; fosters a climate where team members can learn from their mistakes
3 (11)	Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	4 (14)	Changes plans and actions in response to new or additional information regarding the situation or time constraints; changes plans in response to guidance from higher echelons; plans for contingencies
2 (7)	Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations	3 (11)	Makes decisions and performs effectively in life-threatening situations; deals with casualties
	Handles Work Stress	2 (7)	Manages emotions (e.g., maintains composure, remains calm) in difficult situations

The results for the question regarding whether role-playing as the enemy changed the way the trainers thought as small unit leaders suggested that, overall, the trainers felt that they had more flexibility (in performing outside of doctrine) than regular Army units (5 incidents were coded as *Solves Problems Creatively*). They also felt that OPFOR units delegated more leadership responsibilities to lower levels and listened more to subordinates' ideas than regular Army units (7 incidents coded as *Leads an Adaptable Team*). The initial inter-rater percent agreement for these incidents was 83%.

OPFOR – antecedents of adaptability. The results also revealed that some of the responses, which were judged not to reflect adaptive performance, could be categorized as Domain Knowledge/Experience. Specifically, each reviewer identified a separate incident that reflected developing Infantry knowledge and skills through experience, such as acquiring knowledge about the enemy and learning new TTP through practice.

OPFOR – training adaptability. The OPFOR also reported several skill areas and training methods related to the adaptability dimensions (Table 12). The largest percentage of responses (72%) related to the Leads an Adaptable Team dimension and reflected similar techniques and behaviors as discussed previously such as training subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties (man-down drills) and giving everyone a chance to be a leader in different training situations. Additionally, the OPFOR discussed the importance of allowing leaders to make mistakes during training and receive developmental feedback so that they can learn from their mistakes. Specifically, they noted that trainers should conduct after-action-reviews (AARs) and discuss the mistakes that were made so that all of the team members can learn areas to improve and can be rewarded for making effective decisions. The remaining 28% of the responses paralleled the adaptability responses except for one response which reflected the Learns Work Tasks dimension. The behaviors and methods reported for these dimensions were similar to those described previously.

	? Res
	OPFOR
	abilities –
	Cap
	Adaptive
	for
Table 12	Training

Adaptive Performance Dimensions	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N=36)$	Summary of Training Behaviors and Methods
Leads an Adaptable Team	26 (72)	Listen to subordinates' ideas when making decisions; train subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties (man-down drills); give subordinates leadership responsibilities and challenges; use feedback to improve deficiencies throughout training exercises; allow leaders to make mistakes in training and provide developmental feedback so that they can learn from their mistakes – allow all team members to learn from the mistakes (e.g., conduct AARs); during training, give everyone a chance to be a leader in different situations; train leaders to include team members in the planning process-allow subordinates to learn operation orders skills; train subordinates to perform higher-level leadership duties; train all team members to make sound decisions quickly and independently; reward team members for making effective decisions; train subordinates to consider different perspectives and ways to accomplish the mission; disseminate information down to the lowest level so that everyone understands the mission and their roles and can make informed decisions
Solves Problems Creatively	3 (8)	Consider different perspectives, outcomes of decisions, and risks when planning for missions; train team members new TTP to accomplish the mission (outside of doctrine)
Handles Work Stress	3 (8)	Train leaders to manage emotions (e.g., remain calm) in difficult situations; train leaders to maintain composure and work under pressure, especially during the execution phase of a mission when things do not go as planned; design training events to reflect high stress situations as experienced during combat (e.g., undesirable environmental and physical conditions)
Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations	2 (6)	Foster creative thinking by designing training scenarios with no set parameters of how leaders should react to certain situations; train different styles of techniques and alternate plans
Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations	1 (3)	Train leaders to make quick decisions in stressful situations
Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	1 (3)	Learn new TTP that are effective for the situation

The OPFOR also identified several techniques that may be effective in training adaptability in general (Table 13), many of which reflected similar behaviors and methods as reported by the combat veterans and the OCs.

Table 13

General Methods for Training Adaptive Capabilities – OPFOR Responses

Training Areas	Frequency (Percent) of Incidents $(N = 21)$	Summary of Behaviors and Methods
Domain Knowledge	12 (57)	Know and understand the assets that are available when conducting a mission (e.g., mechanized units, intelligence); know the capabilities and limitations of equipment; learn from the experiences and mistakes of others; possess tactica and technical knowledge; know the Infantry battle drills, tasks and related concepts; cross-train team members so that they can perform combat lifesaver tasks, employ weapon systems, and conduct land navigation; learn OPFOR techniques
Experience	9 (43)	Practice battle drills in different scenarios; conduct realistic training with available assets monthly; participate in more combat-focused training rotations

General Discussion

Summary of Adaptive Performance Findings and Directions for Future Research

The present research provides a better understanding of the junior Army leader behaviors associated with adaptive performance. An existing taxonomy of adaptive performance was used to categorize critical incidents into nine dimensions. Although there were some differences in the percentage of incidents generated per category, the incidents reflected similar adaptive capabilities within each study. For the combat veterans, the majority of the incidents generated by both officers and NCOs reflected the Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations and Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations dimensions. Many of the remaining incidents for both samples tapped three other dimensions: Solves Problems Creatively, Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures, and Handles Work Stress.

The differences in the rank order of the dimensions suggests that leaders may consider some adaptive capabilities more important or spend more time performing certain behaviors depending on whether they are leading platoons or squads. For instance, since the platoon leaders (officers) reported more incidents of changing roles, responsibilities, and plans as well as solving problems creatively to accomplish the mission, these adaptive capabilities may be critical when commanding a platoon of three or four squads. In particular, platoon leaders need to be able to consider alternative COAs, enemy reactions, and multiple perspectives. On the other hand, since the squad leaders (NCOs) reported a higher frequency of dealing with casualties and making decisions in life-threatening situations as well as learning new work techniques, these adaptive capabilities may be critical when leading a squad of nine individuals. Specifically, squad leaders need to be able to assist squad members during emergencies, take over a team member's position, if necessary, and teach team members new TTP.

It is also important to note that the findings for the NCOs differ somewhat from Pulakos et al.'s (2000) results. The NCOs in 2000 provided importance and time spent ratings for all of the dimensions, and the results revealed the following rank order for the three highest dimensions: 1) Learns Work Tasks; 2) Handles Work Stress; and 3) Deals with Unpredictability. On the other hand, the top three dimensions for which the NCOs in 2005 generated incidents were the following: 1) Handles Emergencies; 2) Deals with Unpredictability; and 3) Learns Work Tasks/Solves Problems Creatively dimensions. The results suggest that the NCOs for this sample performed behaviors related to handling emergencies and dealing with unpredictable situations more often compared to those who participated in Pulakos et al.'s study in 2000. The NCOs in the present research were combat veterans of post September 11, 2001 operations, thus, the results may indicate a shift in the critical adaptive capabilities for these positions compared to those reported prior to 2001. The combat veterans in the present research have executed missions in the dynamic and complex COE and reported the behaviors they performed to effectively accomplish these missions.

For the JRTC Project, the OCs and OPFOR identified the same five adaptability dimensions. For the trainers, the majority of the incidents tapped three dimensions of the model: Solves Problems Creatively, Leads an Adaptable Team, and Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations. The differences in the frequency in which incidents were

generated for the dimensions may be due to the different perspective of the two types of trainers, such that the OPFOR were encouraged to provide a challenging training experience for the participating units. The OPFOR also discussed the benefits of role-playing the enemy such as having the flexibility to think of creative solutions to accomplish their goals. Further, they noted that the OPFOR units delegated leadership responsibilities to lower levels more than regular Army units. Thus, the findings suggest that one method for developing adaptive capabilities relating to *Solving Problems Creatively* and *Leading an Adaptable Team* may be to develop training exercises in which the unit is constrained by resources so that leaders have to think creatively of ways to accomplish the mission. However, the trainers would need to ensure that the leaders are allowed to fail and are not punished or discouraged for thinking "outside the box." When creative solutions are executed, but fail, the trainer needs to provide the appropriate feedback to encourage the leader to think about issues not previously considered that could result in a more effective response.

The differences in the findings for the adaptability dimensions between the two research projects are most likely to due the limitations of the training environment. As described previously, the wording of the interview questions and the presentation of only four of the adaptability dimensions may have limited the breadth of incidents that were generated. That is, the trainers may have been guided to describe incidents relating to only mental adaptive performance domains and not social or cultural performance domains. In addition, because the trainers are limited in the extent to which they can simulate combat stressors, it may be difficult to create the environmental conditions that would elicit physical adaptive performance. Finally, the trainers reported many more incidents reflecting *Leads an Adaptable Team* than the combat veterans. One reason for this may be that leaders are given more time for planning activities and for developing subordinates in training contexts than in operational environments.

Overall, for both studies, the nine-dimension model accounted for all of the adaptive capabilities when the definition for the *Leads an Adaptable Team* dimension was modified to include the delegation of leadership responsibilities. No additional adaptive performance dimensions were suggested by the incidents. However, not all of Pulakos et al.'s (2000) dimensions were represented in each sample. In general, participants for both research projects did not generate many incidents reflecting the *Interpersonal*, *Cultural*, or *Physical Adaptability* dimensions. For the training sample, this could be due to the reasons described previously. However, this also could be due to the military nature of the samples. For instance, Army leaders may consider interpersonal and physical skills and abilities part of their troop leading behaviors and not adaptive responding. For this particular sample, physical activity is likely viewed as a core requirement of the job (i.e., task performance; e.g., Borman & Motowidlo, 1993) and not as an adaptive response. Likewise, communication and interpersonal skills may be viewed as leader task performance (see Conway, 1999). We recommend that raters receive training on the level and type of performance that is typically expected for a particular position compared to that which would be considered an adaptive response.

One fruitful area of future research would be to investigate whether the adaptability dimensions are distinct from task and contextual performance (e.g., Borman & Motowidlo, 1993). For example, as part of a larger study on the Basic Officer Leadership Course (BOLC), Pleban, Tucker, Centric, Dlubac, and Wampler (2006) obtained NCO squad leader ratings of the

newly commissioned lieutenants' performance on the nine adaptability dimensions and found support for the model (see also Tucker & Pleban, 2006). The results of confirmatory factor analyses demonstrated that the data adequately fit the nine-factor model. However, the findings also indicated that adaptability was highly related to a measure of performance reflecting leadership tasks such as building teams and motivating and assessing subordinates. Additional research is needed to determine whether adaptability is a distinct component of performance or reflects one or more of the existing performance categories (see Campbell and colleagues, 1991; 1993; Conway, 1999; & Motowidlo and Van Scotter, 1994).

Future research also should address the conceptual overlap among the dimensions. For the present research, there was conceptual overlap for incidents reflecting interpersonal and cultural adaptability. As Soldiers interacted with the local populace to negotiate satisfactory outcomes, they displayed both *Cultural* and *Interpersonal Adaptability*. Further, raters must consider the types of skills possessed by individuals in specific occupations when coding behaviors for the dimensions reflecting motivational and affective attributes, such as *Handling Work Stress* and *Emergencies*. For example, because Soldiers are trained to perform effectively in situations involving unarmed conflict (e.g., raids, crowds), many of these incidents were coded as *Deals with Unpredictability* rather than *Handles Emergences*.

Limitations of the Research

Two limitations of the research are noted. First, a retranslation of the incidents by different raters, who were not involved in the original coding of the incidents, was not possible; therefore, future research should employ methods that allow for rigorous treatment of the data to reduce rater bias. Second, since the data were collected through interviews, the results may not reflect all of the adaptive capabilities of these positions. Future research should validate these findings by administering surveys to collect ratings regarding the importance and time spent performing the behaviors on all of the dimensions as conducted by Pulakos et al. (2000).

Recommendations for Training Adaptive Performance

The findings for both research projects suggest that training programs should focus on helping leaders learn how to develop adaptive teams. Many leaders suggested training that develops behaviors such as including subordinates in the planning process, listening to subordinates ideas, allowing subordinates to make independent decisions, and delegating leadership responsibilities to the lowest level. Further, the findings suggest that the ability to communicate intent to team members may be a critical factor in developing adaptive responding skills in units. The concept of commander's intent may help to build shared mental models of the mission which allows subordinates to act independently in the absence of orders or when communication is reduced (cf. Cannon-Bowers & Salas, 1998).

Across both research projects, the findings also indicate that training programs should develop skills for *dealing with unpredictable situations* such as requiring leaders to perform effectively when the goals of the mission change or when the environment changes from a threatening one to a non-threatening one and vice versa. Simulations or realistic field exercises that provide leaders with the opportunity to plan for contingencies, prioritize actions, create new

plans as the mission changes, and make decisions in different situations may be effective for developing this adaptive capability. Developing systemic thinking and understanding of nonlinear effects also could help leaders deal better with unpredictability. Computer models can aid in the development of these skills and help decision makers analyze the affects of alternative strategies as well as the unintended consequences of their actions (e.g., Tucker, Cullen, Sinclair, & Wakeland, 2005). The computer models can be used to train leaders to make quick decisions as they can be programmed to simulate the time pressures inherent in combat.

The findings also suggest that adaptive capabilities can be enhanced by developing specific skills. Many of the leaders reported that developing creative problem solving skills is critical to enhance adaptive responding. Computer simulations or paper and pencil vignettes that challenge leaders to consider different ways of accomplishing the mission, analyze problems from multiple perspectives, and assess the outcomes of their decisions would aid in the development of this adaptive capability (see Lussier and Shadrick, 2003, for a computer simulation that promotes adaptive battlefield thinking skills). To help leaders cope with work stress and make better decisions in crisis situations, training could focus on developing emotional intelligence and skills to manage their emotions (e.g., Caruso & Wolfe, 2004). To develop emotional skills, training programs should teach leaders to identify emotions, use emotions to facilitate thought, understand emotions, and manage emotions (Caruso & Wolfe, 2004). Finally, it is important to note that training programs aimed at maximizing adaptive capabilities also should enhance self-regulatory and metacognitive skills to achieve learning outcomes and performance goals (e.g., Chen, Thomas, & Wallace, 2005; Kozlowski, 1998; Salas, Burke, & Stagl, 2004). That is, leaders, who monitor and regulate their own learning, have a better understanding of the task domain and can better acquire and integrate key skills and promote adaptive team performance (Kozlowski, 1998; Salas, Burke, & Stagl, 2004).

Institutional training. Despite the importance given to developing adaptive capabilities, the conclusion from the Army Training and Leadership Development Panel (Department of the Army, 2001a) indicates that the Army is not developing adaptable, self-aware leaders. From an institutional standpoint, current training approaches and philosophies should be re-examined. When asked to address training shortcomings in this area, the OCs provided several compelling approaches. For example, some of the OCs recommended dedicating training time during OBC for lieutenants to work with NCOs from ANCOC in practical exercises that require developing a platoon plan from a company operations order. This type of exercise would provide lieutenants with hands-on opportunities to fine tune their analytical skills and actually work with their subordinate leaders (develop/lead an adaptable team) to develop contingencies and proactive responses.

In fact, recent changes to some institutional courses reflect these ideas. For example, the curriculum of the new Maneuver Captains Career Course includes a module in which Infantry Brigade Combat Team-track Captains train with Infantry Second Lieutenants whereas Heavy Brigade Combat Team-track Captains conduct a company gauntlet field training exercise with Second Lieutenants from the Armor BOLC III (Clark & Hayes, 2006). The gauntlet field exercise requires the students to build a team and provide leadership to brand-new platoon leaders (second lieutenants) while developing and communicating a plan and dealing with other stressful events such as improvised explosive devices and civilian encounters. Clark and Hayes

reported that the exercise develops the students' abilities to multi-task and make rapid decisions. They reported that the students reacted positively to the inclusion of the lieutenants in the field exercise and that it would remain part of the course curriculum.

The OCs were in general agreement that the development of adaptive capabilities should begin early in the Soldiers' training: PLDC for NCOs and OBC for officers. Similarly, Leonard et al. (2006) asserted that modules, which emphasize methods for effective decision-making in high-stress situations, should appear in the curricula of all Army schools and leader education programs. The OCs also recommended providing as many Soldiers as possible with opportunities to attend formal courses that require adaptability (e.g., Ranger school). However, as many Soldiers would not qualify for these courses, the OCs recommended that training developers use the Ranger and Special Forces Qualification Course as models to develop adaptive performance training programs that could be realistically taught at home station.

Another strategy would be to provide OBC students the opportunity to observe other lieutenants lead platoons during training missions at Combat Training Centers under the mentoring of an OC. Under these conditions, the OCs would be able to identify for the student the adaptive behaviors (from subtle interpersonal mannerisms to more overt actions) that result in not only effective leadership behaviors but also successful unit performance. Alternatively, trainers could include exercises in OBC that either depict examples of good/poor adaptability or that require an adaptive response, such as video clips, "What now lieutenant" vignettes, and roleplaying activities, and facilitate discussions designed to develop the requisite critical thinking skills. This type of instruction has been included in the recently developed Maneuver Captains Career Course such that historical and Counterinsurgency Operations vignettes, tactical, ethical, cultural, and high-stress decision-making exercises, and live and virtual training are used to train adaptive responding and rapid decision-making skills (Clark & Hayes, 2006; Haskins, 2006). As the course progresses, the students are challenged with increasingly difficult scenarios (e.g., given incomplete or incorrect information, insufficient resources, less time to identify critical information and make a decision, changed missions, accelerated briefing requirements) and are required to brief their classmates and instructors and justify their plans and decisions (Clark & Hayes, 2006; Haskins, 2006). Haskins also reported that a goal of the course is to "develop captains with an instinctive preference for creating courses of action that are flexible and can be adapted to changing circumstances" (p. 39).

While some of the strategies described here may appear unrealistic (too costly or time consuming), they are provided to encourage training developers to consider alternative approaches for enhancing small unit leader adaptive training at the institutional level. Further, recent changes to some institutional courses report positive outcomes for these types of training approaches. Cost benefits could be realized if trainers employ the adaptive performance model when designing training programs such that by focusing on only those adaptive capabilities that are identified as requirements for the duty position, time and other resources may be saved. To assist training developers in maximizing adaptive performance, a summary of the findings from the literature review and data are provided (see Table 14). Domain knowledge and adaptive experience are considered more malleable attributes and more trainable than cognitive ability and personality traits, which are considered stable attributes and less trainable (Mueller-Hanson, 2005). Thus, training developers seeking the highest payoffs for the cost should base training

programs on the domain knowledge and skills of the individuals. Then, they could use the model to identify the adaptive capabilities of specific duty positions. Finally, as depicted in Table 14, a program can be created that develops the skills related to different adaptability dimensions. Several approaches are listed that may maximize adaptive responding.

Table 14 Summary of Findings from the Literature Review and Results

Summary of Finances from	11	Summary of Unaings from the Literature neview and nesting	esun	13	
1) Build/Develop/Enhance	5	2) Identify Adaptive Behaviors	3)	3) Train Leaders To	4) By
Build Domain Knowledge Training developers should first build domain knowledge (e.g., Infantry tasks and related concepts; planning; doctrine; COE-related experiences; TTP). Develop Infantry Skills	•	Deals with Uncertain and Unpredictable Work Situations		Recognize the need to shift task priorities and modify actions Perform effectively when the goals of the mission, environment, roles, and responsibilities change Identify key aspects of ambiguous situations and creates new plans as the situation changes Plan for/rehearse contingencies	Using scenarios that explain why procedures are appropriate for certain conditions and that assist leaders in considering different ways of accomplishing the mission and assessing the outcomes of their decisions Developing systemic thinking skills Requiring leaders to make decisions in many different situations
Develop intanty skills through Experience Tufantry skills should be	•	Solves Problems Creatively	•	Consider different perspectives and outcomes of decisions	 Wargaming multiple courses of action Practicing thinking outside the box
developed through repetition and feedback; expose leaders to new and challenging situations across a variety of realistic training experiences and environments; cross-train.	•	Leads an Adaptable Team		Include subordinates in the planning process Listen to subordinates' ideas Delegate leadership responsibilities and flow information down to the lowest level Give everyone a chance to be a leader in situations that require an immediate decision Make decisions autonomously	Using vignettes, field exercises, role-playing activities, computer simulations, man-down drills Developing understanding of commander's intent Providing feedback on possible outcomes of decisions Developing reward systems that reinforce adaptability
As leaders build knowledge and develop	•	Handles Emergencies or Crisis Situations	•	Make decisions/perform effectively in life-threatening situations	 Developing emotional intelligence and control, self-regulatory skills
confidence and initiative. Enhance Situational	•	Handles Work Stress	•	Deal effectively with Soldiers' emotions during difficult situations; manages own emotions	 Designing training events to reflect high stress situations as experienced during combat Adding uncertainty and friction to training events
Awareness	•	Learns Work Tasks, Technologies, and Procedures	•	Learn capabilities/new TTP that are effective for that unit/situation	Developing self-regulatory, meta-cognitive skills Conducting AARs/debriefs after mission/training
situations, they learn to consider the elements of	•	Demonstrates Cultural Adaptability	•	Interact with the local populace	Providing cultural awareness training to units
the environment and develop situational	٠	Demonstrates Interpersonal Adaptability	•	Change behavior to work effectively with individuals, units	Developing communication and negotiation skills
awareness.	•	Demonstrates Physically Oriented Adaptability		Show resiliency in extremely physically demanding situations	 Developing training events that reflect combat (undesirable environmental/physical conditions)
Mata Dimonogone pro ron	1	rdored according to the ner	tuoo.	ordered according to the nercent of responses across the two research projects	parch projects

Note. Dimensions are rank-ordered according to the percent of responses across the two research projects.

References

- Adkinson, J. (2000). Leadership development of MOOTW: An analysis of tactical lessons learned. Monterey: Naval Postgraduate School. (DTIC No. ADA380269)
- Borman, W. C., & Motowidlo, S. J. (1993). Expanding the criterion domain to include elements of contextual performance. In N. Schmitt, W. F. Borman, & associates (Eds.), *Personnel* selection in organizations (pp. 71-98). San Francisco, CA: Jossey Bass.
- Burke, C. S., Pierce, L. G., Salas, E. (Vol. Eds.). (2006). Understanding adaptability: A prerequisite for effective performance within complex environments. In E. Salas (Series Ed.), Advances in human performance and cognitive engineering research: Vol. 6. Boston: Elsevier.
- Burke, C. S., Stagl, K. C., Salas, E., Pierce, L., & Kendall, D. (2006). Understanding team adaptation: A conceptual analysis and model. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 91, 1189-1207.
- Campbell, J. P., McCloy, R. A., Oppler, S. H., & Sager, C. E. (1993). A theory of performance. In N. Schmitt, W. F. Borman, & associates (Eds.), *Personnel selection in organizations* (pp. 35-70). San Francisco, CA: Jossey Bass.
- Campbell, J. P., & Zook, L. M. (Eds.). (1991). Improving the selection, classification, and utilization of Army enlisted personnel: Final report on Project A (ARI Research Report 1597). Arlington, Virginia: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral Sciences. (DTIC No. ADA242921)
- Cannon-Bowers, J. A., & Salas, E. (1998). Individual and team decision making under stress: Theoretical underpinnings. In J.A. Cannon-Bowers & E. Salas (Eds.), *Decision making under stress: Implications for training and simulation* (pp. 17-38). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association (APA).
- Caruso, D. R., & Wolfe, C. J. (2004). Emotional intelligence and leadership development. In D.V. Day, S. J. Zaccaro, & S. M. Halpin (Eds.), Leader development for transforming organizations (pp. 237-263). Mahway, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Chen, G., Thomas, B., & Wallace, J. C. (2005). A multilevel examination of the relationships among training outcomes, mediating regulatory processes, and adaptive performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90, 827-841.
- Claburn, J. (2004, March/April). Flexibility: Today's leaders adjust, adapt, overcome. *Infantry*, 25-27.
- Clark, P. A., & Hayes, M. E. (2006, September/ October). Maneuver Captains Career Course. Armor, 18-47.

- Cohen, M. S., Thompson, B. B., Adelman, L., Bresnick, T. A., Shastri, L., & Riedel, S. L. (2000). Training critical thinking for the battlefield: Volume II. Training System and Evaluation (ARI Technical Report 00-2). Arlington, Virginia: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral Sciences. (DTIC No. ADB267916)
- Conway, J. M. (1999). Distinguishing contextual performance from task performance for managerial jobs. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 84, 3-13.
- Department of the Army. (1994). Force XXI operations (TRADOC Pamphlet 525-5). Fort Monroe, VA: Author.
- Department of the Army. (1999a). Army leadership (Field Manual 22-100). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (1999b). White Paper: Capturing the Operational Environment. Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2001a). The Army training and leadership development panel officer study: Report to the Army. Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2001b). Operations (Field Manual 3-0). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2002a). The Army training and leadership development panel report (NCO). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2002b). *Training the force* (Field Manual 7-0). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2003a). Mission command: Command and control of Army forces (Field Manual 6-0). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2003b). *Battle focused training* (Field Manual 7-1). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2005a). *Military operations: Force operating capabilities* (TRADOC Pamphlet 525-66). Fort Monroe, VA: Author.
- Department of the Army (2005b). *Army planning and orders production* (Field Manual 5-0). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Army. (2006). Army leadership (Field Manual 6-22). Washington, DC: Author.
- Department of the Navy. (1997). Warfighting (Marine Corps Doctrinal Publication 1). Washington, DC: Author.

- DHaiti, O. J. (2003). Operating beyond the "box": Winning in the asymmetric battlespace. Newport, RI: Naval War College. (DTIC No. ADA415437)
- Dorsey, D., Mueller-Hanson, R., & Pulakos, E. (2006, July). Adaptability and adaptive performance: Current findings and future directions for building adaptive forces. Prepared for the 2006 Army Science of Learning Workshop, Hampton, VA. (Available on-line http://isupport.geo-centers.com/slw/WhitePapers/PDRIWhitepaperArmySOL15July.doc)
- Ervin, K. & Decker, D. (2000, September/October). Adaptive leaders and the interim brigade combat team. *Military Review*, 80, 24-28.
- Gold, T., & Hartzog, W. (2006). Force protection in urban and unconventional environments. Washington, DC: Defense Science Board. (DTIC No. ADA444190)
- Goodwin, G. A., Dyer, J. L., & Centric, J. H. (2006). Training and leadership insights from veterans of Iraq and Afghanistan (2003-2004) (ARI Research Report No. 1863). Arlington, Virginia: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral Sciences. (DTIC No. ADB323299)
- Haskins, C. P. (2006, March/April). Infantry Captains Career Course moves to an outcome-based curriculum. *Infantry*, 37-41.
- Hesketh, B., & Neal, A. (1999). Technology and performance. In D. R. Ilgen & E. D. Pulakos (Eds.), The changing nature of performance: Implications for staffing, motivation, and development (pp. 21-55). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Horey, J., Fallesen, J. J., Morath, R., Cronin, B., Cassella, R., & Franks, W., Jr., et al. (2004). Competency Based Future Leadership Requirements (ARI Technical Report No. 1148). Arlington, Virginia: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral Sciences. (DTIC No. ADA426059)
- Ilgen, D. R. & Pulakos, E. D. (1999). Employee performance in today's organizations. In D. R. Ilgen & E. D. Pulakos (Eds.), The changing nature of performance: Implications for staffing, motivation, and development (pp. 1-18). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Kidd, W. (2002). Strategic leadership in the transformation age. Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College. (DTIC No. ADA401667)
- Kozlowski, S. W. J. (1998). Training and developing adaptive teams: Theory, principles, and research. In J.A. Cannon-Bowers & E. Salas (Eds.), *Decision making under stress: Implications for training and simulation* (pp. 115-153). Washington, DC: APA.
- Leonard, H. A., Polich, J. M., Peterson, J. D., Sortor, R. E., & Moore, S. C. (2006). Something old, something new: Army leader development in a dynamic environment (Monograph No. MG-281). Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. (DTIC No. ADA449295)

- Lussier, J. W., & Shadrick, S. B. (2003). *Think like a commander: An instructor's guide to adaptive thinking* (ARI Research Product 2003-02). Arlington, Virginia: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral Sciences. (DTIC No. ADA413046)
- Lyons, (2004, November-December). Force XXI operations and its implications for junior Army leaders. *Infantry*, 23-30.
- Moilanen, J., & Craig, D. (2000, May-June). Leader development in a transforming Army. Military Review, 12-15.
- Morrison, J. E., & Fletcher, J. D. (2002). *Cognitive readiness* (IDA Paper No. P-3735). Alexandria, VA: Institute for Defense Analysis. (DTIC No. ADA417618)
- Motowidlo, S. J., & Van Scotter, J. R. (1994). Evidence that task performance should be distinguished from contextual performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 79, 475-480.
- Mueller-Hanson, R., White, S., Dorsey, D., & Pulakos, E. (2005). *Training adaptable leaders:*Lessons from research and practice (ARI Research Report No. 1844). Alexandria, VA:
 U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral Sciences. (DTIC No. ADA440139)
- Organ, D. W. (1997). Organizational citizenship behavior: It's construct cleanup time. *Human Performance*, 10, 85-97.
- Pleban, R. J., Tucker, J. S., Centric, J. H., Dlubac, M. D., & Wampler, R. L. (2006). Assessment of the FY 05 Basic Officer Leader Course (BOLC) Phase II: Instructor Certification Program (ICP) and single-site initial implementation (ARI Study Report No. 2006-09). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. (DTIC No. ADA 460363)
- Pulakos, E. D., Arad, S., Donovan, M. A., & Plamondon, K. E. (2000). Adaptability in the workplace: Development of a taxonomy of adaptive performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85, 612-624.
- Raybourn, E. M., Heneghan, J., Deagle, E., & Mendini, K. (2005). Adaptive thinking and leadership simulation game training for Special Forces officers. Paper presented at the annual Interservice/Industry Training, Simulation, and Education Conference, Orlando, FL.
- Roper, J, & Vandergriff, D. E. (2003). How to create adaptive leaders, how to teach-facilitatementor: Handbook for instruction of adaptive leaders. (Available from Major Donald E. Vandergriff, Assistant Professor of Military Science at Georgetown University)
- Ross, K. G., & Lussier, J. W. (1999). A training solution for adaptive battlefield performance. Proceedings of the 1999 Interservice/Industry Training, Simulation, and Education Conference, Orlando, FL.

- Salas, E., Burke, C. S., & Stagl, K. C. (2004). Developing teams and team leaders: Strategies and principles. In D.V. Day, S. J. Zaccaro, & S. M. Halpin (Eds.), Leader development for transforming organizations (pp. 237-263). Mahway, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Schneider, B. (1987). The people make the place. Personnel Psychology, 40, 437-454.
- Schneider, B., Smith, D. B., Taylor, S., & Fleenor, J. (1998). Personality and organizations: A test of the homogeneity of personality hypothesis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 83, 462-470.
- Smith, E. M., Ford, J. K., & Kozlowski, S. W. J. (1997). Building adaptive expertise: Implications for training design strategies. In M. A. Quinones & A. Ehrenstein (Eds.), *Training for a rapidly changing workplace* (pp. 89-118). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Tillson, J., Freeman, W., Burns, W., Michel, J., LeCuyer, J., Scales, R., et al. (2005). Learning to adapt to asymmetric threats. (IDA Document D-3114). Alexandria, VA: Institute for Defense Analyses. (DTIC No. ADA442427)
- Tucker, J. S., Cullen, J. C., Sinclair, R. R., & Wakeland, W. (2005). Dynamic systems and organizational decision making in nonprofits. *Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, 41, 482-502.
- Tucker, J. S., & Pleban, R. J. (2006, May). Adaptability: A distinct dimension of leader performance? Poster presented at the annual meeting of the Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology. Dallas, TX.
- White, S. S., Mueller-Hanson, R. A., Dorsey, D. W., Pulakos, E. D., Wisecarver, M. M., Deagle, E. A., et al. (2005). *Developing adaptive proficiency in Special Forces officers* (ARI Research Report No. 1831). Arlington, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. (DTIC No. ADA432443)
- Williams, T. J. (2003, Summer). Strategic leader readiness and competencies for asymmetric warfare. *Parameters*, 19-35.
- Wong, L. (2004). Developing adaptive leaders: The crucible experience of operation Iraqi freedom (U.S. Army War College Rep. ISBN 1-58487-167-9). Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College. (DTIC No. ADA424850)
- Wyszynski, J. L. Jr. (2005). Adaptability: Components of the adaptive competency for U.S. Army direct and organizational level leaders. Fort Leavenworth, KS: School of Advanced Military Studies. (DTIC No. ADA436310)

Appendix A

Interview Questions

Combat Veterans Project

- 1. Please describe circumstances during your combat tour in which your unit had to exhibit adaptability in some unexpected or new situation (For example, responding to unexpected contact with the enemy; taking casualties that required unit members to assume roles that were not their specialty; being able to fend off an attack by insurgents and minutes later deal with questions and complaints of local leaders, etc.).
- 2. Please describe circumstances during your combat tour in which you as a leader had to exhibit adaptability in some unexpected or new situation (For example, responding to unexpected contact with the enemy; on the spot changes of mission plans to fulfill new mission objectives, etc.).
- 3. How did you try to prepare your unit to be adaptable and effective in the kinds of situations you described in the previous question?
- 4. How did you try to prepare yourself as a leader to be adaptable and effective in the kinds of situations you described in the previous question?

Joint Readiness Training Center Project

OCs

1. Using the definition just presented, can you recall any specific incidents of good adaptive thinking that you observed during mission planning, preparation, or execution?

OPFOR

- 1. Using the definition just provided, briefly describe the mission and the incidents that you felt demonstrated good leader adaptive thinking.
- 2. How has playing the role of an adaptive, unconventional OPFOR changed the way you think as a squad/platoon leader/company commander?
- 3. How does the OPFOR train its leaders (and Soldiers) to be more adaptable in their thinking and their actions?
- 4. What do you do, specifically, with your Soldiers (i.e., Soldiers in your squad(s)/platoon) to develop these (adaptive thinking) skills?

OCs and OPFOR

- 1. In your opinion, what skills areas do leaders need to work on to improve their ability to think and act more adaptively?
- 2. What can the unit do at home station to improve leader adaptability?
- 3. Assuming no time or resource constraints, how would you set up a training program to promote leader adaptability? Team adaptability (training teams/squads to adapt to new situations)? How would you assess proficiency?

Appendix B

Acronym List

AAR After-Action Report or After-Action Review ANCOC Advanced Noncommissioned Officer Course

ARI U.S. Army Research Institute

BNCOC Basic Noncommissioned Officer Course

BOLC Basic Officer Leadership Course

C2 Command and Control
COA Course of Action

COE Current Operational Environment

EPW Enemy Prisoner of War

FM Field Manual

FRAGO Fragmentary Order

ICCC Infantry Captains Career Course
IOBC Infantry Officer Basic Course
JRTC Joint Readiness Training Center
MCDP Marine Corps Doctrinal Publication
MDMP Military Decision-Making Process
MOOTW Military Operations Other Than War

NCO Noncommissioned Officer OBC Officer Basic Course

OC Observer-Controller

OEF Operation Enduring Freedom
OIF Operation Iraqi Freedom

OPFOR Opposing Force

PLDC Primary Leadership Development Course

SF Special Forces

SME Subject Matter Expert TLP Troop Leading Procedures

TRADOC U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command

TTP Tactics, Techniques, and Procedures